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ABSTRACT 
 
Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) has increased in popularity since it was first 
introduced during the 1950s. Another phenomenon that also has increased in 
popularity, but during more recent years, is online-gambling. Studies have shown that 
industries with potentially harmful products cannot conduct CSR whilst other studies 
prove that it is possible. The purpose of this study was to provide a deeper 
understanding how companies in the online-gambling industry implement CSR 
initiatives according to philanthropic and ethical activities in their operations. This 
case study analyzed how the industry conducted the given CSR initiatives through 
prolonged semi-structured case interviews with three different organizations. With a 
derived framework the findings were compared to see how well the organizations 
actions matched the framework. Moreover, the findings were also compared to 
theories that show how an organization can reach the higher levels of CSR. In 
conclusion, it is proven that it exists a notion of CSR within the industry. 
Philanthropic initiatives were focused on donations to R&D within the industry but 
also environmental and educational initiatives. Ethical initiatives had great focus on 
issues within the industry in regards to playtools, monetary limits as well as 
information packets. Lastly, the level of implementation of CSR depended on 
organizational experience. 
 
Keywords: CSR, philanthropy, ethics, initiatives, online-gambling industry, 
controversial industries 
 



SAMMANFATTNING 
	  
Företags sociala ansvarstagande (CSR) har ökat i popularitet sedan det introducerades 
under 1950-talet. Ett annat fenomen som också har ökat i popularitet, men under 
senare år, är nätspel. Studier har visat att industrier med potentiellt skadliga produkter 
inte kan bedriva CSR medan andra studier visar det motsatta. Syftet med studien var 
att tillhandahålla en djupare förståelse för hur organisationer i industrin 
implementerar CSR initiativ i enlighet med filantropiska och etiska aktiviteter i deras 
verksamhet. Denna studie har analyserat hur industrin implementerar de givna CSR 
initiativen genom förlängda semi-strukturerade fallintervjuer med tre olika 
organisationer inom industrin. Med ett härlett teoretiskt ramverk matchades resultaten 
för att utröna hur väl organisationernas aktiviteter matchade ramverket. Resultaten var 
även jämförda med teorier gällande hur organisationer kan nå de högre nivåerna av 
CSR. Sammanfattningsvis bevisade studien att det finns en uppfattning om begreppet. 
Filantropiska initiativ berörde donationer till FoU inom industrin men även miljö- och 
utbildningsinitiativ. Etiska initiativ fokuserade uteslutande på problem inom industrin 
genom spelverktyg, begränsningar och tillgodoseendet av information. Slutligen 
berodde nivån för implementering av CSR på organisationens erfarenhet. 

Nyckelord: CSR, filantropi, etik, initiativ, nätspelsindustrin, kontroversiella 
industrier 
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INTRODUCTION 
 
This section will present the background of the study. It will be followed by a problem 
discussion that narrows the focus to a single topic, purpose and research question as 
well as an overview of the entire study.   

1.1 Background 
	  
Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) has been discussed for many years, yet the 
definition is hard to identify (Hack, Kanyon & Wood, 2014). Individuals and 
companies can through media, scholarly researches and corporate annual reports see 
and read about CSR and how it is implemented in companies, but the practical 
implementation and the foundational definition may be hard to define (Schmeltz, 
2014). The concepts has it roots from the early 1950’s when businesses developed as 
well as societies increased their need for corporate social evolvement (Wartick & 
Cochran, 1985). Bowen (1953), considered as the father of CSR (Carroll, 1979), 
defines CSR as how society desire companies to act according to those policies that 
improve societal members as a whole. Ever since then, these concepts have been 
developed. In light of this, Rahman (2011) has summarized the 21st century 
dimension for CSR as the environmental and social concern such as ethical behavior, 
development of the economy, quality of life, human and labor rights, fight against 
corruption and the protection of the environment. Table below illustrates the findings 
of Rahman’s (2011) research concerning CSR from 1950 to 2000:  

I. Obligation To Society 

II. Stakeholder’s Involvement 

III. Improving The Quality Of Life 

IV. Economic Development 

V. Ethical Business Practice 

VI. Law Abiding 

VII. Voluntariness 

VIII. Human Rights 

IX. Protection Of Environment 

X. Transparency & Accountability 

Table 1.1 Rahman’s 10 dimensions of CSR  

Source: Rahman (2011) 
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“Corporations are not talked about as institutions. They’re talked about as your 
friend, your neighbor, as doing good things for you.” 
   

            – Joel Bakan (cited in Doane & Abasta-Vilaplana, 2005, p. 26) 
 
In today’s society, CSR study has become an important factor from a corporate 
perspective. Managerial decisions often include CSR and how it can be used as a 
strategy to enhance social behavior. For instance, Filatotchev and Nakajima (2014) 
discusses that one reason that companies becomes international lies on the success of 
corporate governance, CSR initiatives and that various CSR approaches can create 
barriers or opportunities for globalization. Moreover, Christensen et al. (2013) found 
that CSR initiatives and specific leadership qualities are positively correlated and that 
further research about it is necessary for theoretical advancement. From an ethical 
point of view of CSR, Goodstein and Wicks (2007) discusses how corporate and 
stakeholder responsibility can become a two-way conversation; firms and stakeholder 
can thus achieve responsibility that promotes ethical behavior and reduces moral 
failures.  
 
Wirl and Franz (2014) showed that CSR could work as an incentive and strategic 
instrument for incumbent monopolists when faced with threats of entry. The authors 
examine whether the win-win scenario posed by Porter and van der Linde (1995) 
holds and conclude that increased competition can turn companies green, making it 
beneficial for business as well as the environment, thus confirming the scenario. 
 
Di Giuli and Kostovetsky (2014) took another approach and investigated if there is a 
connection between the likelihood for companies to go green depending on political 
affiliation. The authors compare different companies on the American stock-exchange 
market to see if Democratic-leaning firms spend more on CSR than Republican-
leaning dittos. In the conducted study, the authors found a relationship between 
political affiliation and the amount invested in CSR. However, in contrast to Wirl and 
Franz (2014), Di Giuli and Kostovetsky (2014) found a negative correlation between 
CSR and future stock returns and that no evidence that these costs are recovered. This 
implies that the win-win scenario does not hold and that an increase in social 
responsibility comes at the cost of firm value. 
 
Von Arx and Ziegler (2013) conducted a study to investigate the effects of CSR on 
stock performance. The authors had a different approach, in comparison to Di Giuli 
and Kostovetsky (2014). Focus was on to two geographical markets, USA and 
Europe, instead of political affiliation. The authors found a positive relationship 
between CSR activities and stock performance for both geographical markets with the 
strongest relationship for the US market. The conclusions presented in the study are in 
direct contrast to the latter study conducted by Di Giuli and Kostovetsky (2014). 
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Consequently, Vidaver-Cohen and Brønn (2013) studied if Scandinavians (i.e. 
Sweden, Denmark and Norway) perceive and encourage CSR by the firms in their 
country. By using multiple regression analysis, the authors came to a conclusion that 
Scandinavians do perceive and encourage CSR. Moreoever, Scandinavian firms tend 
to focus relatively more and execute well in corporate governance, workplace, 
environment and citizenship, which indicates that CSR is an important predictor for 
corporate reputation and the wellbeing for stakeholders. (Vidaver-Cohen & Brønn, 
2013)	  
 
Carroll (1991) developed CSR shaped as a pyramid that constitutes four types of 
social responsibilities; economic, legal, ethical and philanthropic as shown in the 
figure: 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
The economic responsibilities refer to how companies act in order to maximize 
profits. It states that organizations produce services and goods that consumers demand 
and is a necessary condition for the establishment of companies that generates 
revenues and profits. (Aupperle et al., 1985) The legal responsibilities define the need 
to fulfill companies’ profit-maximization under the laws and regulations that have 
been established. This is the next layer on the pyramid and is seen as the foundational 
basics combined with the economic responsibilities in a free market. (Maignan, 2001) 
The ethical responsibilities refer to the norms, expectations and standards in what 
stakeholders and society consider as fair in an ethical and moral rights of view. 
Hence, companies shall act ethically and is obligated to do the right things to avoid 
any harm. (Matten & Moon, 2008) The philanthropic responsibilities is the fourth and 
last layer in the pyramid that points out the importance if being a good corporate 
citizen by the means of contributing to goodwill or human welfare, such as education 
and humanitarian programs in communities (Schwartz & Carroll, 2003). 
 

Figure 1.1 Carroll’s CSR Pyramid 
Source: Carroll (1991) 
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The four layers creates Carroll’s CSR pyramid (1991), which is considered as a well-
known model for many businesses and scholarly researchers (Geva, 2008). As Carroll 
(1991) describes the model, a firm is socially responsible when it maximizes profits, 
follows laws and regulations, acts ethically and contributes to society, i.e. all the four 
layers are fulfilled. Furthermore, CSR has been discussed and implemented nationally 
and internationally for managers and companies in several different aspects (Lindgren 
& Swaeb, 2010). As presented, CSR has and is a vast topic of academic research with 
different approaches in the given area. Many scholars points out the importance for 
further research. (Garriga & Melé, 2004) 

1.2 Problem Discussion 
	  
CSR has developed from a few actors such as The Body Shop and Ben & Jerry’s to 
involve market leaders such as Nike and McDonald’s. The media exposure has 
increased and in the light of anti-globalization movements, CSR can be seen as the 
friendly face of capitalism. (Doane & Abasta-Vilaplana, 2005) 
 
According to Sheehy (2014), CSR consists of multiple layers as well as different 
aspects, in which the author brings out different complications. The complication in 
focus revolves around the discussion whether CSR is merely a greenwash (i.e. 
positive information about social performance without practical implementations) 
with companies claiming social contributions, but neglecting their commitments and 
proceeds with business as usual. Therefore, CSR might be a strategy that is being 
implemented to increase profits instead of taking care of the quality of life and social 
development. One might assume that financial profits and revenues are not considered 
as a social responsibility. However, it is in fact essential in businesses due to the risk 
of investment and global competitiveness. (Carroll, 2000)  
 
As CSR is still an ongoing research topic for many academics, there seems to be a 
progressive development regarding CSR and philanthropic responsibilities. For 
instance, Post and Waddock (1985) discusses how philanthropy can create wealth for 
a firm while giving up resources without return. In response, Fombrun et al. (2000) 
came to a conclusion that strategic philanthropic activities can generate intangible 
earnings such as firm reputation, trust, employee commitment and positive action 
(Turban & Greening, 1996; Frank, 1996; Zucker, 1986; Jensen, 2002). Moreover, 
Godfrey (2005) presents a model that distinguish the difference between managers 
who takes philanthropic responsibility in their decision making and stakeholders who 
consider philanthropic activity. As shown, philanthropic initiatives conducted by 
profit-driven firms can create positive outcomes by the means of moral capital and 
thus, increase shareholder and stakeholder wealth. In conclusion to Fombrun et al. 
(2000), Saiia et al. (2003) argues that corporate managers that enhance philanthropic 
initiatives consider the activity as one of the strategies or goals a company establishes.  
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Porter and Kramer (2002) state that there is no inherent contradiction between 
improving the competitive advantage of a firm and a genuine commitment to improve 
society. The authors’ note that the more closely the philanthropic aspect of a 
company’s CSR is connected to its competitive context, the greater the commitment 
to society will be.  
 
Many firms that conduct CSR initiatives in order to fulfill their commitment to 
society considers the ethical aspects as well (Maon et al., 2009), that takes off in the 
above stated definition derived from Carroll (1991). By the mere definition of ethical 
responsibility, the ethical aspect is dynamic and intangible. Furthermore, the 
implications make the level of ethics hard to measure (Wan‐Jan, 2006). Carroll 
(1998) argues that profit-maximizing firms should engage in descriptive ethics, in 
which per definition is a way for companies to define what corporate ethics are and 
why companies are approaching it. Moreover, ethical practices can, as discussed by 
Wang (2008), gain corporate control as well as managing external outcomes in the 
organization.  
 
Given the fact that ethical initiatives are seen as the higher levels of CSR, several 
questions that occur in firms are distinguishing the difference between right and 
wrong (Hunt & Videll, 2006). In light of this, Thomas et al. (2005) argues and depicts 
an ethical framework where companies should consider the ethical aspects. Ethical 
behavior should be a reflection of corporate values and norms that is structured within 
the organization as well as stakeholder input. (Thomas et al., 2005) 
 
As well as for CSR and its increasing popularity during the 21st century, online-
gambling have increased. As of 2009, the total amount was 2 500 worldwide 
gambling sites owned by 600 organizations (Remote Gambling Association, 2010). 
About 20 percent of the total choices available to consumers consist of casino games. 
Because of this, concerns have been raised that the availability of online-gambling 
will increase the negative aspects of gambling for both individuals as well as society 
as a whole (Griffiths, 2003). The existing research reflects these concerns and 
proposes different types of regulations. Smith and Rupp (2005) posed an absolute ban 
of online-gambling sites. Other conclusions where reached by Monaghan (2009), 
Smeaton and Griffiths (2004) as well as Wood and Williams (2007) that are all 
implying that more regulations are needed. The latter conclusions are shared with the 
Swedish government, who ordered a public inquiry regarding a future gambling 
regulation (SOU 2008:124). 
 
The reasoning behind the public inquiry is based on the raised concerns regarding the 
boundless, and rapidly growing, gambling over the Internet. In conclusion, the 
inquiries recommends that the most problematic games such as slots, online-casinos 
and interactive games should only be conducted by AB Svenska Spel, and thus, 
additionally regulate the market to prevent the already increasing unregulated online-
gambling operators over the Internet. (SOU 2008:124) 
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The purpose of AB Svenska Spel, a Swedish government owned monopoly, is to 
prevent people from getting addicted to gambling and therefore taking their corporate 
social responsibility. Additionally, AB Svenska Spel strives for a healthy economic 
result without maximizing profit. (AB Svenska Spel’s Annual Report, 2013) AB 
Svenska Spel also provides a tool, Playscan, which helps customers gamble in a 
healthier way (Griffiths et al., 2009). Moreover, it has been proven that gambling 
participation changes over time and factors such as society, individual levels, 
demographic conditions and availability are significant for gambling participation 
(Abbot et al., 2014). It has also been proven that Sweden is the eleventh in the world 
in gambling losses (Rude et al., 2014).  
 
On the contrary, studies conducted by Moodie (2008) concluded that the provided 
help for problem gamblers are ineffective. As for the economic profits, Smith and 
Rupp (2005) as well as Williams and Wood (2004) warned that even if revenue is 
attractive to governments, the long term social costs of gambling might not 
counterweight financial results. In conclusion, Palazzo and Richter (2005) and Yani-
de-Soriano et al. (2012) concluded that controversial industries with potential harmful 
products cannot conduct CSR and thus, deriving from Carroll (1991), should not 
engage in ethical and philanthropic endeavors. 
 
However, several studies show that it is possible for firms in controversial industries 
to conduct the higher levels of CSR. For instance, Lindorff et al. (2012) discusses 
whether controversial industries can conduct CSR even though companies in the 
given industry seek to maximize profits by serving society with immoral products. 
The authors derive from Porter and Kramer’s (2006) CSR framework and conclusion 
was made by real life examples that it is possible for companies in such industries to 
act socially responsible. Galbreath (2011) as well as Cai et al. (2012) could come to 
similar inference, where the latter found that CSR in controversial firms is correlated 
with firm values and norms. Moreover, Jones et al. (2009) found that there is a 
significant difference in how companies in controversial industries communicate the 
initiatives to society as well to its stakeholders.  
 
The contradictory research within the field compared to what gambling companies are 
aiming to do implies that this is an interesting area. This study will try to fill the gap 
between the ethical and philanthropic aspects of CSR in the online-gambling industry. 
Further research is consequently demanded. 
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1.3 Purpose and Research Questions 
	  
The purpose of this study is to provide a deeper understanding how companies in the 
online-gambling industry implement CSR activities according to ethical and 
philanthropic initiatives in their operations. Specifically, in order to investigate the 
research problem, the following research questions were posed: 
 

Research Question 1: How does the online-gambling industry conduct 
philanthropic CSR initiatives? 

 
Research Question 2: How does the online-gambling industry conduct ethical 
CSR initiatives?  
 

1.4 Overview of Entire Study 
	  
The study is divided into six chapters, covering: 
	  
	  
	  
	  
	  

	  

	  

	  
	  
	  

	  
	  
	  
	  
	  
 
 
As shown in figure 1:4, this study will consist of six chapters; introduction, literature 
review and frame of reference, methodology, empirical data, data analysis that ends 
with findings and conclusion. Chapter one includes a background, which takes the 
reader to the area of the study. It starts broadly about CSR, how much that is going on 
in the area and how it connects to the study. Furthermore, chapter one includes a 
problem discussion that goes deeper into the given area. Chapter two will consist of a 
literature review, i.e. connecting previous literature to the study and the posed 
research questions stated in chapter one.  

Chapter 1: Introduction 

Chapter 2: Literature Review and Frame of 
Reference 

Chapter 3: Methodology 

Chapter 4: Empirical Data 

Chapter 5: Data Analysis 

Chapter 6: Findings and Conclusion 

Figure 1.4 Chapter Overview 
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A description of the chosen methodology will be presented in chapter three, covering 
the data collection and how it will be used. Chapter four consists of empirical data 
that will be more examined in chapter five. Chapter six is the last chapter where the 
authors will present their findings and conclusions. It will furthermore include further 
suggestion for future research in the given area.  
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LITERATURE REVIEW 
	  
This section will present the literature review, connecting different theories, concepts, 
definitions and frameworks that is applicable to the given research questions. This 
chapter starts with philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives and moves forward into 
the linkage between stakeholder engagements and concludes with controversial 
industries.  

2.1 Philanthropic CSR initiatives 
	  
Deriving from Carroll (1991) and Korten (1996), philanthropic responsibilities imply 
that profit-driven companies shall engage in creating positive benefits for society. 
Thus, according to the authors and many advocates within the field, firms shall use its 
resources and capabilities to encounter the problematic facet in society, such as basic 
human rights, education, poverty and several other concerns that causes negativity in 
humanity. As Financial Accounting Standard Boards (1993:2) defines philanthropy, it 
can be seen as “an unconditional transfer of cash or other assets to an entity or a 
settlement or cancellation of its liabilities in a voluntary nonreciprocal transfer by 
another entity acting other than as an owner”.  
 
Reviewing previous literature that concerns corporate philanthropy generates a 
substantial knowledge of its increasing importance. For instance, Wulfson (2001) 
studied the historical patterns of philanthropic activities conducted by firms in order 
to meet their obligation to society. As it showed, while firms exists to maximize 
profits, the usefulness and attention prior to philanthropy consists due to the 
awareness of the long-term gains a firm can achieve (Wulfson, 2001). Furthermore, 
Love and Higgins (2007) discusses and answers the fundamental questions about the 
characteristics of corporate philanthropy. The authors could come to a conclusion that 
many benefits is assumed to be positively correlated, yet there are several unsolved 
issues that needs to be clarified, e.g. what consequences does corporate philanthropy 
generate and how does it affect societal members? Moreover, when firms consider 
giving up its resource without any commercial benefits, the result will likely enlarge a 
company’s social connection to humanity (Windsor, 2006). Evidently, to further 
understand and expand the essence of corporate philanthropy, different approaches 
with variables such as industry, institutional magnitude and individual preferences are 
to be considered examined (Liket & Simaens, 2013). 
	  
Fombrun et al. (2000) examines why managers allocate corporate resources in order 
to do good. The conclusions are made up into a fusion of two arguments. One stresses 
that it helps integrate companies into the social fabric and form a bond with the 
society and the company. Secondly, it helps build a reputational capital, which in turn 
leads to attractive contracts with suppliers and governments. 
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Fombrun et al. (2000) argue that these so called corporate citizenships also can 
mitigate reputational losses. According to senior executive statements, there are five 
incentives for initiating philanthropic activities: 
 

§ Tie the company with the community 
§  Raise morale and the connection with the present representatives 
§ Strengthen, assembling and attract future employees 
§ Flourish new potential customers 
§ Contribute to the environment where the company can thrive 

 
Profit-driven companies that conduct philanthropic activities do it for several reasons; 
one of them is to manage the abovementioned reputational risk, defined as the 
reputational gains relative to the losses for a firm, which is considered as an intangible 
asset for a firm. The figure below suggests that conducting corporate philanthropy 
activities can engender reputational capital, manage reputational risk and hence 
reinforce corporate performance. Moreover, the reputational risk management cycle 
stresses out the importance that firms engage in citizenship activities in order to 
prosper future opportunities. It also enhances a security for the current resources in 
the firm, i.e. the safety net. (Fombrun et al., 2000) 
 
 
 
	  
	  
	  
	  

	  
	  
	  
	  

	  
	  
	  
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Figure 2.1 The reputational Risk Management Cycle 
Source: Fombrun et al. (2000) 

Corporate 
Philanthropy 

Reputational 
Capital 

Opportunity 
Platform  

Safety Net 

Corporate 
Performance 
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As discussed by Porter and Kramer (2002), many companies feel obligated to donate 
its scarce resource to charity. However, few of them has figured out how to do it well 
in order to maximize utility. Although contributions from U.S companies have 
declined over the recent years, there is still a positive relationship between corporate 
philanthropy and financial results. (Porter & Kramer, 2002) 
 
Moreover, it has been considered that in the short run, social and economic objectives 
are seen as distinct and often competing. However, in the long run, the variables are 
integrally connected and stresses out that the two objectives cannot function without 
the other. Hence, the more a social improvement relates to the corporation itself the 
higher the economic benefits. Figure below illustrates the relationship between pure 
philanthropy and pure business, respectively. As shown, initiating charitable 
contributions alone will in return result to social benefit. In contrast, initiating 
corporate expenditures will thus increase economic benefit, everything else held 
equal. However, if philanthropic activities simultaneously are being conducted 
together with corporate expenditure, both economic and social gains will be produced 
which in turn increases the wealth of the stakeholders. Thus, conducting philanthropic 
activities as well as corporate expenditure will increase both social and economic 
benefits. (Porter & Kramer, 2002) 

 

	  
 
 

Figure 2.1.1 A Convergence of Interest 
Source: Porter and Kramer (2002) 
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“Philanthropy can often be the most cost-effective way for a company to improve its 
competitive context, enabling companies to leverage the efforts and infrastructure of 
nonprofits and other institutions.” 
                                                                               - Porter and Kramer (2002, p. 61) 
 
Another theoretical example is that philanthropic initiatives are “deeds that earn 
chits” (Godfrey, 2005 p. 777), where the author discusses how managers conduct 
philanthropic activities and how it affects a firm’s external and internal organization. 
Furthermore, Godfrey (2005) defines three assertions, videlicet that (1) philanthropic 
activities can achieve a clear and conclusive moral capital to shareholders and 
stakeholders, (2) moral capital can achieve intangible relationship-based assets for 
shareholders and that (3) it will grant a positive outcome regarding wealth for the 
organization. In light of this, the figure below addresses the findings and conclusions 
of Godfrey’s (2005) research: 
	  

	  
	  
	  
 
 
 
Transparency: Constitutes the principle that companies shall be publicly open to the 
shareholders and stakeholders by the means that they shall be informed regarding the 
firm’s goal for the philanthropic activities. Reveling information externally creates 
possibility to enhance resource allocation and activities that is agreeable with firm 
values and norms. (Godfrey, 2005) 
 
 
 

Optimal 
Organizational 

Contexts for 
Philanthropic 

Activity 

Transparency 

Responsiveness Stability 

Figure 2.1.2 Optimal Organizational Contexts for Philanthropic Activity 
Source: Godfrey (2005) 
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Responsiveness: If social or economical conditions change, so should the 
philanthropic initiatives. Everyone should work to assure that philanthropic activities 
are conducted in way that affects humanity as much as possible at a given time and 
period. (Godfrey, 2005) 
 
Stability: Philanthropic activities shall be consistent that avoids adulations. 
Managers, shareholders and stakeholders can yield stability through (1) balanced 
resources, (2) stability in the beneficiary of philanthropic initiatives, or/and (3) 
through balanced process in the arrangement or activities. (Godfrey, 2005) Moreover, 
Wulfson (2001) states that a firm, given its resources and proficiency, can deliver 
philanthropic stability to society, which in turn can: 
 

§ Strengthen service and product attention 
§ Strengthen the relationship with consumers 
§ Strengthen consumer loyalty 
§ Strengthen company image 
§ Strengthen corporate concern while giving up resource for human cause 

 
In regards to philanthropy, investing in such CSR-related activities can indirectly 
yield economic returns to the investor. In light of this, Harvey et al. (2011) 
constructed a theoretical model shown below: 
	  
	  
	  
	  
	  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

Economic Capital 

Symbolic 
Capital 

Cultural 
Capital 

Social 
Capital 

Philanthropy 

Figure 2.1.3 A Capital Theoretic Model of Philanthropy 
Source: Harvey et al. (2011) 
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The model shows philanthropy as the foundation by through which an investor can 
gain different types of capital. Cultural capital, as defined by Harvey et al. (2011), is 
acquired by socializing in the right circles in order to gain intelligence. The authors 
exemplify the definition by linking participation in social gatherings such as dinner 
parties and sporting events to cultural capital. Furthermore, the authors’ states that 
social capital can be gained by extending network reach and joining boards of other 
philanthropic organizations. As defined by Harvey et al. (2011), social capital exists 
when an actor is granted access to a social network that allows the use scarce 
resources under another actor’s control. Lastly, symbolic capital is gained through 
recognition and respect. As shown by the model, there is a two-way relationship 
between investing in philanthropic initiatives that can gain economic capital. (Harvey 
et al., 2011) 

2.2 Ethical CSR initiatives 
 
As defined by Carroll (1998), the social performance of a company is framed as 
corporate citizenship. In order for a corporate citizen to conduct ethical behavior, 
Carroll (1998) states that companies need to exceed the notion of being financially 
successful. The author further states that by complying with the law the company 
conducts the minimum level of acceptable behavior. This, however, is not enough and 
is claimed that “the upright corporate citizen must go beyond mere compliance with 
the law” (Carroll, 1998, p. 4). The reasoning behind this, is that laws and regulations 
reflect minimums that lawmakers have agreed upon and cannot be at a proper level to 
protect all stakeholders. Furthermore, laws are seldom kept up to date and can 
therefore not reflect the contemporary norms, thinking and standards in a society. 
Business ethics is defined as developing codes, concepts and practices of acceptable 
business behavior as well as carrying out these practices. Therefore, as simplified by 
the author, business ethics comprises of knowing ethics and doing ethics.  
 
On a managerial level, Carroll (1998) names two key branches of moral philosophy 
that managers must attend, namely descriptive and normative ethics. In order to be a 
good corporate citizen, a manager has to know how to distinguish these two. 
Furthermore, descriptive ethics concerns describing and characterization of 
organizations, i.e. what they are doing. However, normative ethics is defined as what 
should be done. In order to be a good corporate citizen, companies should strive for 
what should be done rather than what is done. By striving for what should be done, 
normative ethics provides a more meaningful anchor in comparison with the 
descriptive ethics. (Carroll, 1998) 
 
As discussed by Wang (2008), managing customer relationships and by conducting 
ethical initiatives, firms can avoid negative outcomes concerning responsibility and 
image connected to their organization. The author conducted a study to examine the 
effects of positive and negative news about corporation’s advertising practices.  
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Wang (2008) found that the negative news effect was content specific whilst the 
positive effects were not obvious in terms of corporate social responsibility. 
Furthermore, the author was able to assess that consumers’ brand attitudes were 
positively enhanced by ethical practices. It is also noted that consumers tend to give 
more weight to negative news and that negative information is more useful when 
categorizing targets to evaluative categories. Wang (2008) states that since unethical 
advertising practices can have harmful effect on how the companies are perceived by 
consumers’, the author stresses the importance of ethical advertising dittos. 
Furthermore, by incorporate ethical practices in CSR campaigns and manage 
customer relationships effectively, companies can gain more control of the outcome 
of their organization (Wang, 2008). Moreover, Wang (2008) cites Barone et al. (2000) 
and Mohr et al. (2001) by addressing the importance that stakeholder groups expect 
ethical and responsible practices. 
 
Weaver et al. (1999) investigated to what extent firms adopt various ethical practices 
selecting 1000 Fortune firms. The study examined aspects such as ethics oriented 
policy statements, freestanding ethics offices, formalization of management 
responsibilities, top management and departmental involvement in ethical activities. 
Moreover, the study also examined the usage of ethics training among other ethical 
awareness activities and evaluation of ethical programs. The method consisted of 
questionnaires sent to each firm with a 26 percent response rate. The results from the 
study showed a high level of adoption to ethical policies from firms but there was a 
wide variability concerning to what extent the policies where implemented. As a 
generalization, the majority of the firms seemed to have a low cost, symbolic, 
approach to ethical management. This was further exemplified by defining symbolic 
ethical management as ethical codes and policies. The study also concluded that 
corporate ethics programs are not self-sufficient and are in the need of the support 
from other organizational systems with informal norms and practices. Lastly, the 
firms differed substantially in how these policies and codes are put into practice. The 
implications from this study showed that firms conduct ethical activities but in 
general at a cost efficient and in a symbolic level. (Weaver et al., 1999) 
 
Since the ethical aspects are normative and subjective, it sometimes can be hard to 
identify what is right and what is wrong (Hunt & Videll, 2006). In conclusion, 
Thomas et al. (2004) discusses that fulfilling ethical responsibility requires leadership 
that distinguishes the difference between right and wrong into corporate perspective. 
Deriving from Kotter’s work, Thomas et al. (2004) suggested and constructed a 
model which states three basic principles for corporate successful ethics, videlicet that 
1) it must be done - stakeholder theory confirm the large cost of unethical behavior 
and hence the urgency to adapt ethics is necessary 2) it can be done – real life 
examples shows that stakeholders of an organization is influenced in doing right 3) 
ethical behavior is sustainable – it can enhance corporate culture based on ethical 
values and norms. (Thomas et al., 2004) 
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2.3 CSR initiatives and Stakeholder Engagement 
	  
Throughout previous literature, there seems to be a connection between CSR 
activities and stakeholder theory. Laplume et al. (2008) discusses that aspect such as 
employee treatment, governance transparency, society concern, external/internal 
environment as well as ethical behavior constitutes different types of organizational 
stakeholder support. As described by Sen and Bhattacharya (2001), consumers prefer 
companies that supports the above stated definitions, in which can be reflected 
towards purchasing decisions and customer loyalty. It can however, due to 
organizational factors and cultural differences, create discrepancy in the importance 
between CSR and stakeholder support (Barker et al., 2014).  
 
Meanwhile, it is important to clarify that a firm does not have any possibilities to 
satisfy all of its stakeholders. As for a firm, its obligations lie for the stockholders, 
board of directors, consumers, society and employees (Wulfson, 2001). By this 
perspective, it follows that pleasing stakeholders also implies that organizational CSR 
activities are being conducted in order to fulfill stakeholder expectations (Crane & 
Livesey, 2003). In light of this, stakeholder engagement is essential to CSR, 
suggesting that “stakeholder engagement gives the impression of corporate 
responsibility” (Greenwood, 2007, p. 315), in which is equivalent to governmental 
and industry regulators definition, such as the European Commission (2011) that 
highlights the importance of the collaboration between firms and stakeholders to meet 
social responsible expectations. It is even considered to be the foundational aspect of 
CSR (Pedersen, 2006) and therefore, according to Devin and Lane (2014), firms need 
to integrate with its stakeholders in order to gain a better understanding and 
perspective of which CSR activities that are the most relevant for the organization.  
 
Additionally, Bénabou and Tirole (2010) provide a theoretical reasoning to CSR, 
which start on the individual level. The authors identifies three general types with the 
notion that this prosaically behavior involves a mix of interdependent motives. As 
derived from Bénabou and Tirole (2010), the following reasoning behind an 
individual’s behavior is defined: 
 

§ To varying degrees, driven by a genuine, intrinsic altruism 
§ Material incentives, i.e. give donations if they are tax-deductible 
§ Driven by social and self-esteem concerns, i.e. an individual’s actions define 

them 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

	  
17 

Bénabou and Tirole (2010) also present three views, or interpretations, of CSR: 
 

§ Win-win: Doing well by doing good. In accordance with this view, a good 
corporate citizen can also make the company more profitable. The authors 
proclaim that monetary incentives are of a short-term nature to profit and that, 
in order to reach a long-term view, CSR should be conducted in a way to 
strengthen the company’s position on the market.  

§  Delegated philanthropy: The firm as an expression of citizen values. This 
concerns the fact that stakeholders are willing to give up financial gains, 
money, to reach social goals. With this view, stakeholders demand that the 
company engages to a certain level of philanthropy.  

§ Insider-initiated corporate philanthropy: The prosaically behavior of the 
company is not necessarily motivated by what stakeholders demand, but rather 
reflects the manager’s aspiration to engage in philanthropy.   

 
Recent theoretical frameworks for CSR and stakeholder support have been developed 
by Baron (2008), which the author discusses various reasons to why a company 
invests in CSR. As stated by the author, the incentives that companies provide social 
performance interact with incentives for financial performance. Furthermore, the 
author exemplifies this statement by following: If corporate social expenditures affect 
a products demand, incentives for financial performance affect incentives for social 
performance. Baron (2008) further states that CSR and shareholder support has three 
explanations in theory: 
 

§ Social expenditures could be rewarded, consumers can perceive a company’s 
products with higher benefits if CSR is implemented and be willing to pay 
more 

§ Managers can engage in CSR as a consumption activity or for public acclaim 
§ Investors can value CSR, which makes them hold shares even if the financial 

return is lower than the return is elsewhere in the capital markets 
 
Baron (2008) continues by defining the theoretical role of citizens: 
	  

§ Consumers that can reward the company for its CSR related expenditures 
§ Citizens are investors and potentially shareholders in the company and by 

becoming shareholders, they can encourage CSR related expenditures by 
contract with the manager 

§ Citizens contribute to social causes through personal giving 
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In accordance with the theoretical definitions by Baron (2008), the author continues 
by stating that a citizen can express his or her social preferences in two ways. They 
can directly donate a portion of their wealth in accordance with the abovementioned 
third definition. However, citizens can also indirectly contribute to social causes by 
holding shares, i.e. becoming shareholders, in companies with CSR related 
expenditures. If citizens become shareholders, Baron (2008) then claims that the 
perceived market value of the company then equals the market’s valuation of CSR 
related expenditures, in addition to the financial return. By this definition, Baron 
(2008) notes that this is given the preferences of the shareholders and can thus vary. 
Shareholders who have a preference for this type of CSR related expenditures pay a 
premium above the financial return. Furthermore, the financial returns is lower 
compared to companies who do not conduct CSR. 
 
Borghesi et al. (2014) stated that besides their financial obligations to shareholders, 
companies also face the pressure from stakeholders to invest in socially responsible 
activities. In contrast to previous studies regarding CSR and financial performance, 
Borghesi et al. (2014) notes that there can be positive links between the two but also 
stresses the causality of the phenomenon. In light of this, the authors investigate the 
factors that spur companies to invest in CSR. In order to do so, Borghesi et al. (2014) 
conjectured three main reasons for which can lead to enhanced financial performance: 
 

§ Altruism, a moral imperative to invest in CSR activities 
§ CSR investments are consistent with the firm’s financial interests 
§ CSR activities enhance their professional and/or personal reputation  

 
The authors implemented a regression analysis and found that larger companies with 
stronger operating performance and greater free cash flow were more likely to invest 
in CSR activities. Additionally, the authors could also determine that companies with 
focus on fewer lines of business or companies that are more globally oriented invest 
more in CSR activities. The authors also note that companies with larger institutional 
ownership are significantly less likely to invest in CSR activities. Given this finding, 
Borghesi et al. (2014) draw the conclusion that if these types of companies pursue 
CSR investments, it is for non-economic reasons and at the initiative from managers. 
As for industries, the calculated CSR measures varied depending on industry. 
Companies in industries such as consumer goods, computer hardware and banking 
had above average whilst companies in industries such as aircraft, chemicals, 
petroleum and natural gas had below average scores. Furthermore, the authors found 
that younger CEOs in general and female CEOs in particular are more likely to invest 
in CSR-related activities. In conclusion, companies treat CSR investments in much 
the same way they do in other investments. They are undertaken if they create value 
for investors, i.e. shareholders, and if the managers perceive a personal benefit from 
the investment. (Borghesi et al., 2014) 
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Maignan et al. (2005) created a model in which an eight-step approach is constructed 
in order to implement CSR while collaborating with its stakeholders. The following 
model is provided on page 21: 
 
Step 1: Determine organizational values and norms 
To construct a CSR program that is aligned with the organization, it is important to 
determine the organizations core values and norms. Particularly, it means defining 
values and norms in accordance to what stakeholders find most important for the 
organization that is inclined to CSR. Thus, organizations need to generate 
competences and intelligence to find what stakeholders demand and what they find 
most important. (Maignan et al., 2005) 
 
Step 2: Identifying Stakeholders 
Executing this step requires the recognition of stakeholder demand, as suggested in 
step one. Stakeholder identification is based on legitimacy, power, and urgency that is 
directly or indirectly collaborated and thus influence the policies for the firm. For 
instance, consumers, suppliers, employees and investors are all considered as 
stakeholders with the above stated definition. (Maignan et al., 2005; Lober, 1997)  
 
Step 3: Identifying stakeholder issues 
If step one and step two has been identified and established, the next step is to identify 
stakeholder issues, the ones who are powerful and legitimate in particular. Step three 
consists of determining the leading concerns stakeholders consider regarding CSR. 
The fields and issues that needs to be answered is, for instance, how stakeholders 
view CSR, the difference between responsible and irresponsible firms and how 
stakeholders can devote their resources with the given organization to enhance CSR 
activities. Moreover, it is important to define, from a stakeholder perspective, which 
the organization is socially responsible for. (Maignan et al., 2005) 
 
Step 4: Assessing the meaning of CSR 
After being provided information from internal and external stakeholders about CSR, 
the next step is to bring steps one through three together in order to reach a 
foundational conclusion about CSR that is qualified to conduct for the organization. It 
is considered to at least clarify the motives of the CSR commitment and the priority to 
which issues that are being advised in accordance to the stakeholders. (Maignan et al., 
2005) 
 
Step 5: Auditing current practices 
In order to demonstrate an organizations responsibility to society, one consideration is 
to use a social auditing approach, which is a process for reporting and announcing a 
firm’s commitment to CSR. According to Zadek et al. (1997), is it important to use 
reliable measurement for social benefit.  
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Thus, linking social benefits with the organization that is collaborated with its 
stakeholders gives a concrete way to evaluate step one through four. Moreover, social 
auditing gives answers in what way important stakeholder issues and practices can be 
improved. (Maignan et al., 2005) 
 
Step 6: Implementing CSR Initiatives 
After social auditing has been used to define challenging areas, it is now appropriate 
to implement CSR initiatives. Two main objectives are to be considered. First, how 
much financial resources are required in order to initiate a given CSR activity and 
how should the activity be implemented in practice? Secondly, according to the 
stakeholders, how urgent is it to conduct the given activity? Thus, planning and 
scheduling of CSR is necessary in order for the organization to allocate its 
responsibilities efficiently and effectively. (Maignan et al., 2005) 
 
Step 7: Promoting CSR 
It is important to inform internal and external stakeholders what activities that have 
been implemented in order to address the importance of what stakeholders have 
suggested. For instance, reporting its initiatives through public relations or web sites 
notifies the stakeholders what achievements that has been accomplished and what is 
about to be done. Moreover, several channels can be used for integrating in order to 
expose the social benefits produced. (Maignan et al., 2005) 
 
Step 8: Gaining stakeholder feedback 
As discussed by Goodstein and Wicks (2007), stakeholder responsibility involves a 
two-way conversation. This includes for CSR, in which creating a dialogue and 
feedback stimulates an analysis of what has and has not been achieved. Furthermore, 
communication generates inputs to reevaluate step one through three of the CSR 
process. For instance, using surveys and interviews to gather feedback can bring out 
discoveries if the given values and norms assessed is in conclusion to an organizations 
CSR implementation. Feedback can also gain positive outcomes for evaluating the 
auditing process.  (Maignan et al., 2005)  
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As for CSR and how to measure the outcome of the implementations, general 
frameworks have been developed. For qualitative studies and evaluation of CSR 
implementations, Aravossis et al. (2006) constructed a methodological framework 
covering the different aspects of CSR. 
 
	   Feedback 
	  
	  

	  
	  

 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 

The implementation of CSR, according to Aravossis et al. (2006), derives from the 
PEST- and SWOT-analysis for the company. By doing so, the authors’ state that 
companies will take both internal and external factors into consideration. The next 
step concerns how the implementation is executed. The execution itself is depending 
on which CSR initiatives the company whishes to target, for instance stakeholders, 
environment or society. The third step evaluates the effect the executed initiative has 
had. Aravossis et al. (2006) states that this is the hardest stage since it usually consists 
of qualitative data but can, as proposed by the authors, be assessed through financial 
statements and therefore implying that implementations of CSR affects the financial 
aspects of a company. Lastly, the framework makes use of the evaluation where the 
feedback is taken back to the first stage to be revised in order to repeat the process.  

2.4 Philanthropic and Ethical CSR in Controversial Industries 
 
The conclusions reached by Palazzo and Richter (2005) stated that controversial 
industries such as tobacco, alcohol and gambling can not conduct CSR since the very 
nature of them are potentially harmful. This study has another approach on the ethical 
aspects. Here it is stated that business cannot be conducted in a responsible way 
whilst one of the intended respondents of this study clearly states that they are indeed 
responsible while acting in this potentially harmful market. Furthermore, as 
concluded by Palazzo and Richter (2005), potentially harmful industries, in the 
authors case the tobacco industry, is at the lowest level of public acceptance. 

CSR Analysis CSR Execution CSR Evaluation 

• PEST Analysis 
• SWOT Analysis 
• Mission Definition 

• Activity Areas 
Classification 

• CSR action planning 

• Multicriteria 
Analysis 

Figure 2.3.1 Overview of the suggested CSR evaluation framework 
Source: Aravossis et al. (2006) 
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As Palazzo and Richter (2005) also states, the lower the perceived legitimacy of the 
industry, the efforts to establish legitimacy will be met by higher skepticism. The 
analysis revealed that conventional CSR methods and implementations could 
potentially be harmful for companies within these industries due to the already 
established negative expectations. (Palazzo & Richter, 2005) 
 
Palazzo and Richter (2005) claim that there is no universal solution since CSR and 
potentially harmful industries are not in the same mainstream CSR business as it is 
across other industries and academic research. However, they provide some guidance 
for these types of industries in how to improve their CSR. First and foremost, 
potentially harmful industries should embrace critical research and avoid cloudy 
scientific statements. Overall, these types of industries should implement 
transparency, which is in accordance to Godfrey’s (2005) findings. As Palazzo and 
Richter (2005) defines it, such industries should strive for a transactional level of CSR 
performance. The industry compiles with the legal and moral rules of their societal 
context. Furthermore, companies within these industries conduct transparent 
transactions and a fair behavior, i.e. keeping promises and acts with consistency. 
 
Yani-de-Soriano et al. (2012) investigated if online-gambling companies can claim 
that they are ethical providers. In the conducted study, online problem gambling tend 
to be related to the amount of time spent on the Internet, gambling online, peer 
gambling and binge drinking. Furthermore, the authors argue that companies within 
controversial and potentially harmful industries cannot achieve the higher levels of 
CSR, i.e. by Carroll’s (1991) definition, ethical and philanthropic CSR, in comparison 
to other industries. Suggestions were also made that online-gambling companies 
should be held responsible for the harm related to their services and that CSR policies 
should be applied, monitored and reported. In addition, it is also suggested that all 
forms of advertising connected to online-gambling should be reduced considerably 
and that deceptive promotional techniques ought to be banned. The authors also note 
that the industry should not rely on problem gamblers but recognizes the fact that 
revenue maximization exceeds harm prevention.  
 
To act according to Yani-de-Soriano et al. (2012) conclusions, the authors suggest 
that policy makers and regulators need to get more involved. When noting the small 
amount of research within the area, the authors still draw the conclusion that current 
CSR policies implemented within the industry are ineffective. For instance, the notion 
of different tools to help customers to become more responsible does not rule out the 
possibility that the usage of tools might increase customers’ perceived trust in the 
company. Moreover, in regards to the ineffectively implemented CSR policies, the 
authors note that age verification checks have serious failures making it easy for 
under age gambling. (Yani-de-Soriano et al., 2012) 
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Lastly, the Yani-de-Soriano et al. (2012) reach the same conclusions as Palazzo and 
Richter (2005) and claim that these types of industries should conduct CSR on an 
intermediate level, i.e. transactional level in the abovementioned definition. By doing 
so, according to the authors, companies within potentially harmful industries can gain 
legitimacy. (Yani-de-Soriano et al., 2012) On the contrary, returning to the tobacco 
industry, external stakeholders that collaborate with companies that provide tobacco 
as their main source of income can cause reputational risk. In light of this, it has been 
proven that scientific research that has been sponsored by tobacco companies do not 
get published in academic journals due to the reputational risk an external partner may 
face (Ong & Glantz, 2001). 
 
As for controversial industries, there seems to be a different assumption whether 
philanthropic activities can be used due to several social constraints. For instance, 
Palazzo and Richter (2005) discusses that receiving contributions from tobacco 
companies might seem as a dirty money problem. Moreover, a second constraint 
presented by the authors is the strategy dilemma, in which a strategic approach 
conducted by controversial industries is hard to implement since the given product or 
services they provide do not contribute to positive core competencies (e.g. Microsoft 
that focuses its philanthropic activities on technological education). Hence, initiating 
good deeds without anything in return will neither deliver moral reputation nor be 
used for marketing due to the fact that it will cause strong reactions of exasperation. 
(Palazzo & Richter, 2005) 
	  
Lindorff et al. (2012) studied whether controversial industries such as alcohol, 
gambling, sexual services, cigarettes and abortion can act in a socially responsible 
way. Since these provided products and services is considered to be a social taboo that 
creates individual harmfulness and moral debates, Lindorff et al. (2012) argues that 
legal regulation is preferable for these given product and services than a situation 
where the immoral and harmful goods are illegal and thus is provided in a black 
market. As mentioned by Palazzo and Richter (2005), controversial industries cannot 
conduct the higher levels of CSR since the nature of the goods is socially harmful. In 
light of this, Lindorff et al. (2012) discusses that the utilitarian theory (i.e. the 
involvement of harm minimization and good maximization where both is important to 
maximize welfare) should be practiced in order to determine whether society accepts 
a regulated market of the harmful goods.  
 
Moreover, Cai et al. (2012) analyzed the connection between social irresponsible 
goods and socially responsible activities and came to an conclusion that 1) social 
responsibility can be found in controversial industries and that 2) socially 
responsibility behavior in controversial firms is correlated with firm norms and 
values, which is in direct conclusion to Thomas et al. (2004), Godfrey (2005) as well 
as Maignan et al. (2005).  
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As for communicating CSR, Jones et al. (2009) studied the relationship between CSR 
and online-gambling in the UK industry. The authors found that several UK gambling 
companies conduct socially responsible activities and is publicly transparent on their 
commitment to society, which is in accordance to Godfrey (2005) and Thomas et al. 
(2004). However, several online-gambling companies relative to others reveals more 
about CSR and how it is being implemented in order to fulfill society’s demands. For 
instance, Ladbrokes and William Hill publishes an annual CSR report whilst 888 
Holdings, IGT and Sporting Bet uses other channels that is not considered to be 
visually transparent to its stakeholders. It is even found that some operators provide 
very limited to almost none information about CSR, which suggest that there are 
differences in how and even if CSR is being implemented in this sector of industry. 
(Jones et al., 2009) 
	  
As for controversial industries as a whole, Lindorff et al. (2012) derives from the 
fundamental aspects of CSR, i.e. financial, legal, ethical and philanthropic with 
stakeholder theory as well as corporate governance activities to examine the social 
responsibility in controversial sectors. Furthermore, the authors used Porter and 
Kramer’s (2006) CSR framework in order to describe how controversial operators can 
enhance the ability to act socially responsible. The framework presented below 
illustrates how a company can use to determine all the social effects, in this case both 
the positive and negative outcomes that affects society. It thus helps companies to 
strategically find a way to be as effective and efficient as possible when conducting 
CSR.  
	  

	  
	  
	  
	  

General Social Impacts 

Good Citizenship 
Responsive CSR 

Value Chain Social 
Impacts 

Mitigate Harm from 
Value Chain 

Activities 
Responsive CSR 

Transform Value 
Chain Activities to 

Benefit Society 
While Reinforcing 

Strategy 
Strategic CSR 

Social Dimensions of 
Competetive Contexts 

Strategic 
Philanthropy that 

leverages 
capabilities to 

improve salient 
areas of 

competetive 
context 

Strategic CSR 

Figure 2.4 Corporate Involvement in Society: A strategic approach 
Source: Porter and Kramer (2006) 
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Porter and Kramer (2006) suggest three main categories that affect social issues; the 
first one is the general social impacts. This category defines the responsiveness of 
CSR and is essential to society. However, from a corporate perspective, it does not 
affect the company’s internal operations nor alter any long-term firm competitiveness. 
Value chain social impacts suggest both responsive CSR as well as strategic CSR. 
Hence, these impacts both affect society and the internal operations of the firm, which 
in turn can lead into different courses of business. The third presents the strategic 
CSR in terms of social dimensions of competitive contexts. These aspects are factors 
influenced by the external environment that in turn affects the competitive context 
where the firm operates. Hence, every company that involves in social responsibility 
need to distinguish the social issues concerned into the three categories and rank the 
impact that affects both society and the firm. (Porter & Kramer, 2006)  
 
As discussed by Lindorff et al. (2012), Porter and Kramer’s (2006) framework can 
clearly be used in controversial industries, which implies in two different ways. First, 
companies in these industries can reduce social problems that are involved with the 
harmful goods. Secondly, a firm that provides socially harmful products or services 
can commence CSR activities that influence positively social elements whilst 
enlarging corporate strategy. Setting an example, given the framework, gambling 
companies can provide social benefits to their regional communities, such as giving 
up a proportion of their profits to athletic organizations and charitable non-profit 
groups. (Lindorff et al., 2012) In the alcohol business for instance, Galbreath (2011) 
discusses how a larger beer company can be socially profitable in terms of reducing 
carbon emission and building an environmental program that enhances a reduced 
overall emission output. It is even proven in the online-gambling industry that 
regulated gaming sites helps gamblers to reduce their consumption by providing 
different tools such as installing weekly or monthly limits (Griffiths et al., 2009).  
 
As shown, controversial industries can both be socially beneficial to its stakeholders 
and the environment whilst using the given approach to corporate strategy. The 
framework derived from Porter and Kramer (2006) suggest that society will be best 
served if companies selects specific issues that is in conjunction to firm values and 
norms, i.e. shared value that is both beneficial for society as well as for the company, 
which is in accordance to Thomas et al. (2004), Maignan et al. (2005) as well as 
Godfrey (2005). Hence, controversial companies that defines these aspects can even 
so, in one way or the other, be socially responsible even though the provided goods is 
seen as unethical or immoral (Lindorff et al., 2009). However, caution shall be made 
that controversial industries can claim their upright as socially responsible even 
though they lack practical implementations. In light of this, Lyon & Maxwell (2011) 
states that companies can be selective of how they disclose positive and negative 
information, i.e. defining greenwashing as such procedure.  
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2.5 Frame of Reference 
	  
The following section contains previous research and theory from the literature 
review, which the authors of this study consider most relevant and accurate to 
implement for the research questions. Focus will be on the model adapted from 
Maignan et al. (2005), a step-by-step approach for implementing CSR. Using the 
concepts of corporate philanthropy and ethics in conjunction with stakeholder 
support, a theoretical base will be provided. The stakeholder aspect is relevant due to 
the substantial amount of research done with regards to stakeholders and how they 
affect CSR. Providing a conceptualized model, the authors will determine which data 
that will be collected in order to answer the purpose and research questions.  

	  
	  

Purpose 

The purpose of this study is to provide a 
deeper understanding how companies 
implement CSR initiatives according to 
philanthropic and ethical activities in 
their operations.  

Research Questions 

RQ1: How does the online-gambling 
industry conduct philanthropic CSR 
initiatives? 
 
RQ2: How does the online-gambling 
industry conduct ethical CSR initiatives? 

	  
Since the research questions are of similar nature, i.e. they are both derived from 
Carroll (1991) and concerns different aspects of CSR, the frame of reference will be 
the same.  
 
The purpose of RQ1 is to see how controversial industries defined by Lindorff et al. 
(2012), and in this study, the online-gambling industry, conducts philanthropic CSR. 
Carroll (1991) and Wulfson (2001) states that philanthropic CSR is intended to do 
good for society without the intention of gaining commercial benefits. It is even 
considered, according to Fombrun (2000) and Harvey et al. (2011), that philanthropic 
CSR activities can generate social effectiveness and thus increases the commitment to 
society, which stakeholders of the organization nowadays demand. Godfrey (2005) as 
well as Palazzo and Richter (2005) stated that in order for a firm to gain higher levels 
of CSR, transparency is required.  
 
The purpose of RQ2 is to see how the abovementioned industry conducts ethical CSR 
initiatives. As derived from Carroll (1998), ethical CSR is defined as what the 
corporate citizen does beyond the law. Corporate ethics refers to the norms, standards 
and expectation in what society and stakeholder consider as fair and right. Thomas et 
al. (2004) suggest that corporate ethical responsibility can be done and must be done. 
It will furthermore create sustainability for society as well as the organization 
conducting it.  

Table 2:5 Purpose and Research Question  
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Since the ethical ditto is normative and subjective, it sometimes can be hard to 
distinguish the difference between right and wrong. In light of this, corporate ethics 
should be derived from firm values and norms. (Thomas et al., 2004) 
 
As proven in the literature review, stakeholders influence CSR initiatives. According 
to Greenwood (2007), Goodstein and Wicks (2007) as well as Baron (2008), 
communicating and engaging with stakeholders of the firm gives the impression of 
CSR. The use of a two-by-two communication enhances the possibility for effective 
CSR approaches as well as feedback and reevaluation. Hence, considering the 
philanthropic and ethical aspects of CSR defined above, firms can gain inputs as well 
as outputs from its stakeholders. (Greenwood 2007; Goodstein & Wicks, 2007; 
Baron, 2008) 
 
Deriving from Maignan et al. (2005) framework, it starts of with identifying the 
stakeholders and their core values and norms. The framework then continues by 
identifying their issues and focusing on the most powerful and legitimate 
stakeholders. This stage also concerns how stakeholders perceive CSR. When this is 
done, the meaning of CSR for the organization is assessed. The fifth step in the 
framework describes how the firm makes a commitment to the identified CSR 
initiatives by auditing current practices. When this is done, the firm is able to 
implement the CSR initiatives and in order to do so, financial resources and level of 
urgency is assessed. A proper assessment will in turn lead to efficient and effective 
allocation of the responsibilities. The seventh step in the framework concerns how 
CSR initiatives are promoted, which will inform the internal and external stakeholders 
of what have been implemented. The last step in the framework involves a two-way 
communication in which a dialogue is created between the stakeholders and the firm. 
This last step will evaluate and assess step one through three. (Maignan et al., 2005) 
 
Considering and combining philanthropic and ethical CSR with stakeholder support, 
this study will analyze how the online-gambling industry implements these aspects. It 
will furthermore analyze how stakeholders are being used for the implementation 
level of corporate philanthropy and ethics. Deriving from the model a step-by-step 
approach for implementing CSR adapted from Maignan et al. (2005), the framework 
will be used to study how organizations implements the higher levels of CSR.  
 
As described regarding controversial industries, there are certain gaps whether these 
industries can implement the higher levels of CSR derived from Carroll (1991). 
Several researchers states that the harmful goods provided will not counterweight any 
given CSR activity (Palazzo & Richter, 2005; Yani-de-Soriano, 2012).  
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On the other hand, research shows that controversial industries can both be socially 
beneficial as well as improving corporate strategy (Lindorff et al., 2009). Hence, this 
study will use the abovementioned framework, theories and concepts to investigate 
how the online-gambling industry conducts the upper levels of Carroll’s (1991) CSR, 
i.e. philanthropic and ethical CSR. 
 
In addition to Maignan et al. (2005) model, a conceptualized framework was created 
for this study. The described concepts, theories and definitions are derived from the 
chosen literature in the frame of reference.  

 
	  

	  
	  
	  

 
Philanthropic and Ethical CSR initiatives 

 
 

Philanthropic CSR initiatives 
 

§ Doing good without intention 
of receiving commercial 
benefits 

§ Social effectiveness 
§ Transparency 
§ Firm values and norms 

 

 
Ethical CSR initiatives 

 
§ Beyond the Law 
§ Values, Norms, Standards & 

Expectations 
§ What should be done and what is 

done 
 

 
Engaging in Specific CSR initiatives with Stakeholders 

 
§ Two-by-Two communication 

§ Eight-step process for implementing CSR  
§ Engagement 

 
 

 
Philanthropic and Ethical CSR in Controversial Industries 

 
§ Harmful goods 

§ Counterweighing harmful goods with CSR 
§ Socially beneficial 

§ Improving corporate strategy 
 

Table 2.5.1 Conceptualized framework 
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METHODOLOGY 
	  
The following chapter includes a presentation of the methodology selection chosen for 
this study. It will start with the purpose of this research and continue with the 
qualitative approach, the practical research strategy, data collection as well as the 
analysis of the same. The chapter will moreover include the sample selection and 
quality standards for this study. 

3.1 Research Purpose 
 
According to Yin (2014), there are three approaches for a study, explanatory, 
exploratory and descriptive study. It is thus essential to define which strategy to 
choose and how the data collection will be conducted (Marshall and Rossman, 1995).  

	  

 
 

The main purpose for an exploratory study is to explore a phenomenon to induce a 
better understanding in the given area. Exploratory study intends to specify and 
interpret the phenomenon an author wants to study. (Saunders et al., 2012) 
Furthermore, according to Yin (2014), a case study that is conducted exploratory is 
often used in situations where “the intervention being evaluated has no clear, single 
set of outcomes”. Thus, conducting an exploratory study is generally implemented on 
studies where the information is finite and hence gathering as much data as possible is 
necessary (Denscombe, 1998). 
 
In addition to its exploratory purpose, this study also sought to describe the 
phenomenon and thus defining the study as exploratory with descriptive elements. 
The purpose of this study was not to explain a causal relationship and thus making 
internal validity of no concern. In addition, this study did not intend to generalize the 
findings beyond the immediate study and therefore making external validity of no 
further relevance. Moreover, as this is a relatively unexplored area of research, this 
study sought to investigate whether the phenomenon could be explained by existing 
theory.  
 
 

Exploratory Explanatory Descriptive 

Explaining forces 
causing the phenomenon 

in question and thus 
identify plausible casual 

networks shaping the 
given phenomenon	  

Investigating little 
understood phenomena 

	  
Discover/Identify essential 

variables 
	  

Developing hypothesis for 
future research	  

Documenting the given 
phenomenon	  

Table 3.1 Purpose of research 

Source: Marshall and Rossman (1995)  
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3.2 Research Approach 
	  
As discussed by Jacobsen (2002), the research questions should guide the 
methodological approach. An exploratory study tend to demand a method that 
produce nuanced data, goes in-depth, is sensitive for unexpected circumstances and 
thereby open for contextual aspects. This, in turn, leads to a need to concentrate on a 
few studied units. (Jacobsen, 2002)  
 
For this study, the intended research approach was qualitative in order to capture 
unexpected circumstances as well as producing nuanced data. Moreover, as defined 
by Saunders et al. (2012), a deductive approach involves the testing of a theoretical 
proposition given by a research strategy, which in turn is specifically designed for the 
purpose of its testing. In conclusion, this study was theoretically driven in order to test 
the collected qualitative data. 

3.3 Research Strategy 
	  
Yin (2014) sets up three conditions as to when to use different methods. The author 
focus on the type of questions posed; to what extent the researcher controls the 
behavioral events and the degree of focus on contemporary as opposed to historical 
events. Furthermore, Yin (2014) states that these three conditions relate to five 
methods of research: experiments, surveys, archival analyses, histories and case 
studies.  
 
According to Yin (2014), how and why tend to lead to the usage of case studies. 
Furthermore, these types of questions are being asked about contemporary events 
over which the researcher has little or no control. In conclusion, how and why 
questions are likely to favor the use of case studies, experiment or history. When the 
first condition regarding the research is established, the remaining two conditions help 
to further distinguish between the methods.  
 
A case study is preferred when observing contemporary events, but when relevant 
behavior cannot be manipulated. This method shares and relies on the same 
techniques as the historical (i.e. primary and secondary documents as well as cultural 
and physical artifacts) but adds two sources of evidence. The additional sources for a 
case study involves direct observations of the intended event and interviews 
conducted with the persons involved in the event. The strength in conducting case 
studies is the ability to combine a wide variety of sources for evidence. (Yin, 2014) 
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Table 3.3 Relevant Situations for Research Method 

Method (1) Form of Research 
Questions 

(2) Requires Control 
of Behavioral Events? 

(3) Focuses on 
Contemporary 

Events? 

Case 
Study How, Why? No Yes 

Source: Yin (2014) 
 
This study asked the how questions and was intended to observe contemporary events. 
Furthermore, the behavior of the involved persons in this contemporary event could 
not be controlled. In light of this, the study used a case study strategy and was defined 
as “the essence of a case study, the central tendency among all types of case study, is 
that it tries to illuminate a decision or set of decisions: why they were taken, how they 
were implemented, and with what result” (Schramm, 1971 cited in Yin, 2014).  
 
However, even in this aspect there can be different approaches on how to conduct the 
case study strategy. According to Eisenhardt (1989), a multiple case study involves 
two or more observations of the same phenomenon. This study intended to explore 
and describe how three different actors in the online-gambling industry conducted 
CSR on the market and was therefore a multiple-case study. 

3.4 Case Selection 
	  
Since this study focused on two different aspects of CSR and how it is conducted on 
the online-gambling market, the case selection consisted of three different 
organizations within the industry. The respective organizations were given the names 
Alpha, Beta and Theta and are all in different stages of their organizational life. Alpha 
has provided online-gambling for seven years whilst Beta is a relatively new 
organization. Furthermore, Theta was the organization with the longest experience in 
overall gambling. With this variety in the case selection, the authors to this study felt 
that it provided a broad perspective and insights in how the industry conducted CSR. 
The authors concluded that the case selection could provide nuanced and dynamic 
information in regards to the study when the experience of the different organizations 
varied. Given the three cases, the study was therefore defined as a multiple case study. 

3.5 Data Collection 
	  
Yin (2014) states that the evidence from a case study can come from a lot of different 
sources but focuses on documentation, archival records, interviews, direct 
observation, participant-observation and physical artifacts. 
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However, in order to get the proper frame of reference, this study was based on 
previous research conducted within the field of the philanthropic and ethical aspects 
of corporate social responsibility. The previous research was derived from the 
framework developed by Maignan et al. (2005). With that said, the empirical studies 
conducted within the field was complemented with interviews, which in turn provided 
the primary data to reach the conclusions of this study. Moreover, prolonged case 
study interviews were conducted. According to Yin (2014), these types of interviews 
tend to be two or more hours long and can be conducted in one sitting but also 
extended into multiple sittings. Furthermore, this type of data collection will get 
thorough insights regarding an event as well as the possibility to return to the 
interviewee for further inquiries. For this study, the authors initially conducted more 
than one-hour interviews with the respondents. As the interviews were transcribed 
and analyzed, the authors went back to the respondents, which were asked to further 
develop their answers in regards to some areas. In addition, the authors contacted the 
respondents by email in order to get their final input. 
 
This type of interview will also provide key informants and according to Yin (2014), 
these are often critical to the success of the study. A key informant can provide 
insights and access to other interviewees who may have corroboratory on contrary 
evidence. To avoid too great influence from the key informant, other sources of 
evidence was relied upon as well to corroborate the information and contrary 
evidence was searched for thoroughly. (Yin, 2014)  

3.6 Sample Selection 
	  
The sample selection included representatives from Alpha, Beta and Theta. All 
organizations target Swedish consumers. The respondents were responsible for CSR 
for their companies respectively with the exception of Beta. In the case of Beta, which 
lacked a CSR manager, the data was collected from their head of marketing 
development. The respondents, as well as the study, therefore possessed the acquired 
experience needed. In addition, the sample selection also provided different 
perspectives in accordance with the organizations different experiences. The sample 
selection therefore provided a good foundation for nuanced comparison. Further 
information that concerns organizational aspects of the sample selection has not been 
provided due to anonymity.  

3.7 Data Instrument 
	  
The data was collected through semi-structured interviews with open-ended questions 
in accordance with Saunders et al. (2012). The interviews was conducted over Skype 
as well as telephone and recorded in order to secure the data to be transcribed and 
analyzed in a proper way.  The initial interviews lasted for up to one hour and allowed 
a relaxed situation and flexibility from the authors. The interview guide that was 
based on the frame of reference was sent to the respondents two days before the initial 
interview took place. 
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3.8 Data Analysis 
	  
In order to analyze the data in a proper manner a thorough strategy was implemented. 
According to Yin (2014), one strategy is to follow the theoretical propositions that led 
to the case study. By doing so, according to Yin (2014), the original objectives and 
decisions are presumably based on such propositions that reflected a set of research 
questions, reviews of literature and propositions. In turn, these propositions would 
affect the data collection plan. This study analyzed the data by relying on theoretical 
propositions from the frame of reference. In addition, another analytic technique was 
used together with the theoretical proposition approach.  
 
The pattern matching technique is one of the most desirable techniques when 
conducting case study analysis and when comparing empirical data with expected 
results (Yin, 2014). Furthermore, Jacobsen (2002) explains that the analysis process 
of qualitative data concerns three steps.  
 
The first is describing in which a thorough and as detailed description of the data is 
desirable. The second, systematization and categorizing, entails the reduction and 
screening of incalculable information, which is made in order to simplify the data and 
to get an overview. The third, combination, concerns the interpretation of the data and 
is also the part where the most interesting relationships can come to light. This was 
used to assess how well the collected data matched the adapted framework from 
Maignan et al. (2005). Lastly, Jacobsen (2002) also notes that for a qualitative study, 
the differences between the processes are relatively small. 
 
The implications of this is that interviews can be conducted and analyzed only to 
return to the planning stage and change the layup in order to adjust the method to a 
more suitable one. As for this study, all of the abovementioned strategies and 
techniques were used to ensure a correct analysis of the data. 

3.9 Quality Standards 
	  
According to Yin (2014), four tests have been commonly used in order to establish 
the quality of any empirical social research. The tests focus on constructing validity, 
internal and external validity as well as reliability. Yin (2014) defined them as 
follows, introduced in order: Construct validity concerns identifying correct 
operational measures for the concept being studied while the internal ditto seeks to 
establish a casual relationship, whereby certain conditions are believed to lead to 
other conditions, as distinguished from spurious relationships. Furthermore, external 
validity is described as the defining domain to which a study’s findings can be 
generalized. Lastly, reliability is defined as demonstrating that the operations of a 
study, such as the data collection procedures, can be repeated with the same results. 
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Table 3.7 Case Study Tactics 

Test Case Study Tactic Phase of Research in 
which Tactic Occurs 

Construct 
Validity 

§ Use multiple sources of 
evidence 

§ Establish chain of evidence 
§ Have key informants review 

draft case study report 

§ Data collection 
 

§ Data collection 
§ Composition 

Internal 
Validity 

§ Do pattern matching 
§ Do explanation building 
§ Address rival explanations 
§ Use logic models 

§ Data analysis 
§ Data analysis 
§ Data analysis 
§ Data analysis 

External 
Validity 

§ Use theory in single-case 
studies 

§ Use replication in logic in 
multiple-case studies 

§ Research design 
 

§ Research design 

Reliability 
§ Use case study protocol 
§ Develop case study database 

§ Data collection 
§ Data collection 

Source: Yin (2014) 
 
Construct validity is described by Yin (2014) as the most challenging test when 
conducting case study research and securing the quality of the same. The reason for 
this, according to Yin (2014), is the possibility that the researchers subjectivity can 
influence the study and that these preconceived notions makes the study lack a 
sufficient operational set of measures. To strengthen the construct validity, Yin (2014) 
pose three tactics and are shown in the table on the previous page. The usage of 
multiple sources of evidence, also known as triangulation, allows the researcher to 
converge the data collected from different sources in order to determine the 
consistency of a finding. As for this study, the authors acknowledged possible bias 
due to the fact that the interview guides was sent out two days before the interviews. 
However, the data was measured through the frame of reference and the adapted 
framework from Maignan et al. (2005) in order to secure validity. 
 
In order to further strengthen the validity, a translation procedure was adapted and 
implemented on Beta and Theta since these interviews were conducted in Swedish. 
The procedure from Swedish to English started with each of the authors translating 
separately and then comparing the translations. When a complete translation was in 
place, it was sent to the respondent for clearance and, if needed, further discussion. 
 
Furthermore, as derived from table 3:7, the chain of evidence show how findings 
come from the collected data and in turn from the guidelines in the case study 
protocol and from the research questions. Lastly, to further enhance the construct 
validity, was to let the abovementioned key informants review the draft of the case 
study report. (Yin, 2014) 
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As mentioned in the research purpose, internal validity is for greater concern when 
conducting explanatory case studies since the researcher is trying to explain a casual 
relationship. This, however, is not the case for descriptive or exploratory studies. This 
study has an exploratory purpose and as such, the internal validity is of no further 
relevance.  
 
Furthermore, external validity concerns the problem if the findings in a study can be 
generalized beyond the immediate study. Moreover, the sample logic used in surveys, 
i.e. statistical generalization, cannot be applied to case studies since this type of 
studies apply analytical generalization. This type of generalization can make it 
possible to extend the findings of the study to situations outside the original study 
given the relevance of similar theoretical concepts or principles. (Yin, 2014)   
 
Reliability concerns the possibility to follow the same procedures as previous research 
and conduct the same case study to reach the same findings and conclusions. The goal 
is to minimize the errors and biases in the study. To reach a high level of reliability, 
Yin (2014) suggest two specific tactics described in the table above, which is done by 
using a case study protocol to deal with documentation issues and to develop a case 
study database. Furthermore, Yin (2014) states that the database should contain all 
data from the case study so an outside reader can review it. For this study, the authors 
provided a case study protocol as well as a database to strengthen the reliability. 
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EMPIRICAL DATA 

This chapter will present the collected data aiming to answer the stated research 
questions in chapter one. The collected data was carried out through three interviews 
with the managers of each organization stated in case and sample selection. The 
chapter is divided by the different organizations. In addition, the questions will be 
repeated for each of the cases to provide the data as objective as possible. 

4.1 Case One – Company Alpha 
	  
The first question presented to the respondent concerned what values and norms the 
organization has. The respondent identified four values connected to their brand, 
which was to be courteous, entertaining the unexpected, personal casino and to cut 
above the rest.  
 
The interview then proceeded and the respondent was asked which stakeholders the 
respondent saw as most important to their organization. The respondent stated that all 
stakeholders are of great importance to their organization and identified employees, 
shareholders, players and the local society as such. Alpha defines philanthropy as a 
CSR strategy based on brand values and defines ethics as being able to take 
responsibility for their actions. The interview then moved on to the specific types of 
CSR initiatives the organization is conducting. 
 
The respondent was asked to identify the most important CSR initiatives the 
organization is working with today and how it affects society. The organization is 
launching a CSR platform through which ideas and initiatives will be implemented on 
local and international level. The first year of the CSR platform will have a national 
focus and connect to the idea behind Alpha, which will concern education and 
environment, i.e. philanthropic activities. To further exemplify Alphas environmental 
commitment, the respondent stated that Alpha have signed with a local non-
governmental organization, NGO, that safeguards wildlife. In addition, the same 
NGO also plants trees and for which Alpha will also be involved.  
	  
Moreover, the employees will be involved with the NGO in order to raise awareness 
about their environmental responsibility. Lastly, concerning environment, the 
employees will be involved with a national cleanup campaign. In regards to 
education, Alpha will conduct, through another NGO, work with a home consisting of 
18 children. The involvement ranges from financial aid concerning education to 
maintenance done by the employees.  
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The respondent was then asked if the organization could measure the benefits they 
gain by conducting philanthropic CSR initiatives. Due to being in the early stages of 
the CSR platform, tools to measure the benefits are not implemented yet. However, 
the respondent stated that Alpha conducts employee satisfaction surveys, which in 
turn is compared to their PR exposure. In addition, Alpha uses brand tracking to 
determine how players perceive them in the sense of responsible gaming and Alphas 
actions in that area. 
 
The interview then focused on the ethical initiatives conducted by the organization 
and the respondent was asked what type of tools the organization use to initiate 
ethical CSR initiatives and how the organization measure the benefits from 
conducting it. The tools used for internal measurements are satisfaction surveys. In 
addition, internal ethical initiatives revolve around recycling, travelling policies and 
energy efficient servers. According to the respondent, Alpha does not measure the 
benefits and are more concerned about making a difference. In regards to responsible 
gaming, it is measured through surveys and PR. 
 
Furthermore, the respondent was asked how the organization commit to the given CSR 
initiatives they ought to conduct and implement. The respondent stated that they do 
have a clear strategy from an early stage. In addition, they have a signed budget for 
their initiatives and ongoing collaborations. Through contracts, the organization 
donates to UK based organizations that studies gambling addiction.  
	  
The respondent was asked how publicly transparent Alpha is about the philanthropic 
and ethical initiatives and it was stated that information about the initiatives can be 
accessed through the website but also through PR and social media. Furthermore, it 
was also stated that an employee volunteer program will be implemented which 
focuses on the internal aspects about what Alpha is doing and how the employees can 
get involved. 
	  
In regards to if the organization promotes the CSR initiatives they are conducting as 
well as how they are doing it, the organization focuses on responsible gaming which 
is promoted through the organizations website. A CSR page is under construction 
with the intent to focus on responsible gaming, self-awareness tests and information 
about gambling addiction that customers can partake in. The CSR page will also 
promote initiatives that will be implemented on a local and international level and 
therefore including the philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives. 
	  
Concerning stakeholders, the respondent was asked how Alphas CSR initiatives 
affects the stakeholders. The respondent stated that the conducted CSR is based on the 
story and values behind Alpha, which in turn have been set up by the founder of the 
organization. Alpha wants the players to chose them for being safe and trustworthy. 
The intention is to connect the stakeholders with the brand.  
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In addition, the respondent was asked if Alphas stakeholders deliver any feedback to 
the organization and hence, consider the feedback to further develop future CSR 
initiatives. According to the respondent, the feedback is threefold. Board of directors 
provides feedback, as well as the employees. In regards to the players, they were 
asked which areas Alpha should focus their initiatives on. The feedback stated that 
education and environmental initiatives are of importance to the stakeholders. On a 
local as well as an international level. 
 
The interview proceeded and the respondent was asked how Alpha verifies customer’s 
age. According to the respondent, the age is verified through the payment system, 
which means that anyone can play but in order to withdraw money, the customer’s 
have to physically identify him or herself by sending in identification.  
	  
In addition to this, the respondent was presented with studies stating that controversial 
industries cannot conduct CSR due to the harmful nature of the provided products. 
The respondent was then asked how well this description fits the industry as well as 
how well it fits the organization. According to the respondent, Alpha understands and 
is aware of the risk. The respondent stated that this could be true and fit some actors 
within the industry that use “sleazy offers”.  
	  
The respondent also stated that the industry have a wide range of different actors, with 
different intents, but claimed that it is easy to identify who wants to provide what for 
the players. Certain organizations within the industry want to provide the gambling 
aspects while some focus on the entertainment. As for Alpha, the respondent claimed 
that their organization stress the importance of gambling as entertainment and not for 
the money. To exemplify, the organization promotes the free-player mode.   
	  
Lastly, the respondent was asked if Alpha can implement philanthropic and ethical 
CSR initiatives in other ways. According to the respondent, Alpha has two big CSR 
projects within the next two years, which cannot be discussed at this stage. 
Furthermore, Alpha continuously focuses a safer gambling environment, support 
studies and research and seeks to be a part of the general discussion about gambling.   

4.2 Case two – Company Beta 
	  
The respondent was asked about what values and norms the organization has. 
According to the respondent, the organization has not publicly specified values and 
norms, due to Beta being a young organization. However, as stated by the respondent, 
Beta is reasoning around the internal values and norms the organization possesses. 
Since it is a young organization, started by two entrepreneurs, the respondent 
identified entrepreneurship, fast moving, eager to try new things and creative joy as 
key values for Beta. Furthermore, the organization wants to push the limits of 
technology in order to provide the best entertainment and experience for customers.  
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The respondent further stated that the organization focuses on unity, openness and 
respect for each other in order to have fun reaching the set up goals. The organization 
does not define philanthropic and ethical initiatives and thus, does not make a 
distinction between the two. 
 
The respondent was then asked which stakeholders the organization saw as most 
important to their organization. The respondent identified the customers as highly 
important and noted that they should always be served in the best possible way. In 
addition, Beta has a great focus on coworkers and their well-being. The respondent 
then identified shareholders, board of directors as well as suppliers. Beta sees all 
stakeholders that are affected and those that affect as important. 
 
The respondent was asked to identify the most important CSR initiatives the 
organization is working with today and how it affects society. The respondent stated 
that Beta do implement several initiatives that can be defined as CSR but due to the 
young age of the organization, they do not have a CSR director and the initiatives 
have not therefore been defined as CSR. However, the respondent exemplify the work 
Beta is doing and the most important is within the category of minimizing problems 
associated with gambling, in which they have a great focus. The respondent stated 
that this is, in general, the biggest challenge for suppliers of gambling products. The 
respondent further states that 98 percent perceive gambling as entertainment and can 
control it. In order to minimize the gambling addiction the players are informed 
through information and hence be empowered and given opportunity to be in control 
of amount gambled. This is practically done by setting limits, e.g. how much, how 
long and which amount. All these tools are available but the players’ needs to be 
informed that they exist and where to find them.  
 
As stated by the respondent, the organization is continuously working with informing 
the players about the existing tools in welcome letters and send-outs. Beta also 
provides tests through which a player can check his or her gambling profile. In 
addition, the staff is trained within the area. Moreover, Beta donates money to 
organizations that is dealing with the subject. The respondent also stated that Beta 
have a culture of donating money to aid for catastrophes and exemplify it further by 
stating that donations were made to Doctors without borders during the Ebola 
outbreak.  
 
Beta does not make a distinction between ethical and philanthropic initiatives but the 
respondent stated that if there were an opportunity to donate money to people in need, 
that opportunity would be seized. Beta does not have a policy or strategy in regards to 
these questions but stresses the importance of giving back to society and to those in 
need. This is in accordance with the values inherent by the employees that in turn 
result in these initiatives.  
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The respondent was then asked if the organization can measure the benefits they gain 
by conducting philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives. The respondent stated that 
this is not something Beta engages in. The benefits are of an internal nature, which 
means that people can feel a sense of pride to work for a company who is concerned 
about its environment.  
	  
In regards to what type of tools the organization use to initiate ethical CSR initiatives, 
the respondent referred to the tests a player can do in order to get a gambling profile. 
Furthermore, the player can also set different types of limits to minimize problems. In 
addition, the staff is trained to assist players as well as inform them regarding limits, 
gambling behavior and provide information to external help organizations.  
	  
The respondent was asked how the organization commit to the given CSR initiatives 
they ought to conduct and implement. This is done by clearly defined guidelines and 
policies in regards to which and how information reaches the players. Regarding 
donations, the respondent stated that this is done when needed and not continuously.  
	  
The respondent was asked how publicly transparent Beta is about their CSR 
initiatives as a whole and stated that so is the case. The organization does not actively 
go out with it but will if asked. The respondent further stated that it is more important 
to do it. 
 
In regards to if the organization promotes the CSR initiatives they are conducting as 
well as how they are doing it, the respondent stated that monetary donations is 
promoted within the organization. The initiatives towards the players, in the form of 
information, is promoted as well which concerns further reading and the possibility to 
get in contact with external organizations. The respondent stated that they “do not 
talk the talk, they walk the walk.”  
 
In addition, the respondent was asked if Betas stakeholders deliver any feedback to 
the organization and hence, consider the feedback to further develop future CSR 
initiatives. The respondent stated that there is no specific structure but when they get 
feedback it is taken into consideration. However, the respondent could not exemplify. 
Internally, the respondent claims that Beta is one of the organizations that work most 
actively with these questions regarding gambling addiction in the industry.  
	  
The organization feels comfortable with the initiatives implemented and the work that 
they do. The respondent also stated that if Beta did not feel comfortable, perhaps the 
organization would have experienced more feedback. Beta conducts surveys over 
telephone on a regular basis and asks players how they perceive Beta, the range of 
games, payment methods and product. The telephone survey contains open-ended 
questions for this type of feedback but none has been delivered yet. However, it is not 
specifically asked for.  
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The respondent was presented with studies stating that problems with online-
gambling and the implementation of CSR initiatives is the age verification. The 
respondent was then asked how Beta verifies customer age and the organization 
perceives these studies. The respondent did not agree with the studies at all. Beta 
verifies the age of players by a third-party database to determine if the player exists at 
all. If there is no match, the account will be closed immediately. However, if the 
player sends passport and other documents to support his or her identity, the account 
will be re-opened. Below 18 will never be accepted. 
 
The respondent was also presented with studies stating that controversial industries 
cannot conduct CSR due to the harmful nature of the provided products. The 
respondent was hence asked how well this description fits the industry as well as how 
well it fits Beta. The respondent did not agree with the description at all. The 
reasoning behind it is that Beta conducts CSR and does everything in their power to 
offer fun and entertainment that does not lead to any problems for the player. The 
respondent also states that it is extremely important to conduct CSR in these types of 
industries in order to legitimize the organization and its activities.  
 
Lastly, the respondent was asked if Beta can implement philanthropic and ethical 
CSR initiatives in other ways. The respondent stated that what has been defined in this 
interview is what lies closest to the organizations activities, i.e. to provide and 
develop the product but keeping the problems associated with gambling in mind. The 
employees have correct knowledge to help the players. The respondent further states 
that Beta will continue to contribute with philanthropic initiatives when there is room 
and need. Beta also sponsors young athletes, which will be extended in the future. 

4.3 Case three – Company Theta 
	  
Theta was first asked about what values and norms the organization has. These are 
defined by ethics, or more specific, business ethics. In this category includes 
sustainability goals, correct working conditions, equality, human rights, anti-
corruption, diversity, environment as well as gambling responsibility is included. 
	  
When asked how Theta defines philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives, the 
respondent stated that philanthropy is not defined within the organization. In addition, 
the ethical aspects are business ethics and the respondent exemplified this by 
mandatory registration for the players, in order to protect them. Theta also has a code 
of conduct for their suppliers and the organization considers this when looking at 
different sponsor initiatives, exemplified as a clause concerning working conditions. 
Furthermore, the ethical definition is exemplified by collaboration against match 
fixing and implementation of whistleblowing.  
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The respondent was then asked which stakeholders the respondent saw as most 
important to their organization. The respondent identified all stakeholders but 
addressed sports organizations as the most important partner considering marketing 
and different forms of collaborations. In other areas, such as match fixing, other 
organizations play a vital part. Theta also considers gamblers addiction associations 
as an important stakeholder. Politicians are also considered as an important 
stakeholder in order for Theta to influence decisions regarding the unregulated 
gambling market as well as when the regulated markets lose market shares.  
 
The interview proceeded with the respondent being asked to identify the most 
important CSR initiatives the organization is working with today and how it affects 
the society. The respondent stated that the single most important initiative is the 
gambling responsibility. In order for Theta to take responsibility and to have an effect 
on problem gamblers, a large customer database is required as well as great market 
share. The organization can thus have an impact on problem gambling in society.  
 
In regards to philanthropic CSR initiatives, the respondent was asked if Theta 
conducts it and why their organization is doing it. The respondent exemplified the 
initiatives by stating that donations are made to gambling professorship, research 
within the area but also to WWF and Naturskyddsföreningen. Furthermore, donations 
are also made indirectly to youth athletic grassroots clubs. Concerning why Theta is 
doing these kinds of donations, the respondent stated that the organization does not 
reflect on it and is only seen as an obligation to society.  
	  
The respondent was further asked if Theta can measure the benefits they gain by 
conducting philanthropic CSR initiatives. The respondent stated that if grassroots can 
be defined as philanthropy, they see an incredible appreciation and can see that the 
monetary donations comes to use when representatives are meeting the different 
associations that benefit from the donations made. To exemplify, the respondent tells 
about a floorball team that was given the opportunity to buy new team uniforms and 
travel to games. The respondent also stated that smaller clubs gets good support and 
help from the indirect donations made. Furthermore, sports in general strive for 
diversity and with the donations made by Theta, the respondent state that the 
organization indirectly contributes to diversity and quality. 
 
The interview then focused on the ethical initiatives conducted by the organization 
and. The respondent was asked what type of tools the organization uses to initiate 
ethical CSR initiatives and how the organization measures the benefits from 
conducting it. Theta has three overall goals in terms of responsible gambling. The 
organization wants to be the leader in gambling responsibility, have a real effect on 
problem gambling and hence sustainability in Thetas businesses for the society that 
enhances Thetas competitive edge.  
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In regards to customer/player related problems, different tools are implemented. Theta 
has mandatory registration for all players and implements software in order to analyze 
the behavior of the players. All suppliers have to act in accordance with Thetas code 
of conduct, which is implemented in all procurements. Theta also informs sports clubs 
and associations about responsible gambling and has started a project with the 
purpose of sharing the problems to clubs and associations. The benefits are measured 
through surveys and it is shown that Theta is perceived as a safe and secure 
organization. For instance, the respondent exemplifies this that the player gets his or 
her money and there are no manipulated games. 
 
Furthermore, the respondent was asked how the organization commit to the given CSR 
initiatives they ought to conduct and implement. Theta has a great focus on 
responsible gambling and since the mandatory registration was implemented, the 
software for behavioral analysis now includes two million customers. This software 
informs the player of diverging gambling pattern. Furthermore, according to the 
respondent, Theta has recently implemented a feature, which allows the player to see 
history, wins and losses as well as balance. In addition to this, the player can through 
a kill switch disconnect itself from gambling for 24 hours. An extended feature is also 
available through tablets, computers and mobile phones that allows the player to 
disconnect for 3, 6, 12 or 36 months. The respondent also states that this task is not 
easy since Theta is a commercial organization taking a high level of responsibility.  
	  
The respondent was asked how publicly transparent Theta is about their CSR 
initiatives as a whole and stated that they are fully transparent. Everything is public as 
well as procurement. 
	  
In regards to if the organization promotes the CSR initiatives they are conducting as 
well as how they are doing it, the respondent stated that they have different project 
groups who carries out action activity plans, pre-studies and projects. Theta has a lot 
of communication within the organization regarding these aspects concerning what 
will be done and why they are doing it. The initiatives are promoted through annual 
reports, communication to politicians and internally among employees. The grassroots 
are informed through activities, both internally and externally. 
	  
Concerning stakeholders, the respondent was asked how Thetas CSR initiatives affects 
them, if feedback is given to Theta and if the organization takes this into 
consideration.  The respondent stated that Theta conducts stakeholder analysis on a 
yearly basis in which the stakeholders are interviewed about which areas the 
organization perform well in and which areas that can be improved. These are then 
taken in consideration through a substantiality analysis to be prioritized. From that 
point, an action plan is developed. When asked how the stakeholders affect Thetas 
CSR initiatives, the levels of affect vary, according to the respondent. Match fixing is 
on a EU-level, which in turn demands measures from Theta. Politicians are pleased 
with the work Theta is conducting regarding responsible gaming.  
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The respondent was presented with studies stating that problems with online-
gambling and the implementation of CSR initiatives is the age verification. The 
respondent was then asked how Theta verifies customer age and perceives these 
studies. The respondent stated that they have implemented mandatory registration for 
all games and in order to register, the customer has to be of the age 18 or more. All 
information is then controlled by a third-party database concerning date of birth and 
address. This prevents the customer to register with fabricated information. 
 
The respondent was also presented with studies stating that controversial industries 
cannot conduct CSR due to the harmful nature of the provided products. The 
respondent was then asked how well this description fit the industry as well as how 
well it fits Theta. According to the respondent, this depends on how CSR is defined 
and perceived within the organization in the given industry. Theta focuses on business 
ethics, responsible gaming as well as match fixing and corruption. The respondent 
stated that the biggest issue within the industry is how some actors market their 
products and considers their marketing as unethical. The respondent exemplified this 
by bonuses, VIP-programs and free-spins, which Theta has none of. It is also easy to 
claim responsible gaming and have that as a part of a marketing campaign but yet 
harder to make sure that it is carried out. Theta perceives the other actors within the 
industry as more keen to sell than conduct CSR, since the purpose of those companies 
is solely based on profit. The respondent also stated that Theta has a different business 
model compared to other actors within the industry but noted that some actors are 
better than others with respect to responsible gambling and the tools to conduct it 
with.  
 
Lastly, the respondent was asked if Theta can implement philanthropic and ethical 
CSR initiatives in other ways. The respondent stated that the philanthropic parts are 
hard since these require clearly stated orders and is therefore prohibited from taking 
own initiatives. In terms of business ethics, Theta continuously focuses on their work 
against match fixing, problem gambling as well as money laundry. 
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DATA ANALYSIS 
	  
This chapter will provide the reader with a comparison between the previous 
presented collected data in chapter four, with the theories from the frame of reference 
in chapter two. The data analysis approach will be in accordance to chapter three, 
methodology. This analysis attempts to answer the research questions stated in 
chapter one through the framework adapted from Maignan et al. (2005) as well as 
previous studies regarding controversial studies. In the tables presented below, the 
collected qualitative data and theories from the conceptual framework is reviewed 
and analyzed. Each organization will be analyzed separately. 

5.1 Alpha 
	  
In accordance with the data presentation, Alpha will be the first organization to be 
analyzed:  
 
Table 5.1 How Alpha Conducts Philanthropic and Ethical CSR 

Part of Framework Alpha 

Discovering organizational norms and 
values + 

Identifying Stakeholders + 

Identifying Stakeholder issues + 

Assessing the meaning of CSR + 

Auditing Current Practices +/− 

Implementing Philanthropic and Ethical 
initiatives + 

Promoting CSR +/− 

Gaining Stakeholder Feedback + 

	  
	  
+ Findings agree with framework 

− Findings do not agree with framework 

+/− Findings partly agree with framework 
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In accordance with the framework developed by Maignan et al. (2005), Alpha 
identified the values of their organization as well as their stakeholders (Greenwood 
2007; Goodstein & Wicks, 2007; Baron, 2008). In regards of identifying stakeholder 
issues, Alpha provides necessary tools in order to identify these. This is done through 
the feedback process and is consistent with the framework adapted from Maignan et 
al. (2005) as well as Fombrun (2000) and Harvey et al. (2011). The type of feedback 
varied in regards to which stakeholder the issue concerned. 

The players are given the opportunity to provide feedback and according to Alpha, 
they have implemented changes in how they conduct CSR according to this feedback. 
The internal feedback is given from the board of directors as well as the employees, 
which indicates that Alpha receives feedback both internally and externally. 
Furthermore, Alpha was also available to assess the meaning of CSR. The 
organization defined the meaning of ethical and philanthropic CSR according Carroll 
(1991) and what it means for their organization as well as what areas to focus on. In 
addition, the organization is launching a CSR platform, which indicates that more 
work will be done by Alpha concerning ethical and philanthropic initiatives. This is in 
accordance to Maignan et al. (2005), Greenwood (2007) as well as Goodstein and 
Wicks (2007) that are all suggesting that two-by-two communication enhances CSR 
approaches.  

Given the work done and what will be done in the future by Alpha, the 
implementation of CSR initiatives is also consistent with the framework and 
definitions by Maignan et al. (2005). Regarding promotion of the CSR initiatives, 
Alpha conducts it to some level. The organization promotes the ethical initiatives in 
form of responsible gaming through the website but the CSR platform will be more 
comprehensive. The promotions from Alpha therefore partly agree with the 
framework considering the current situation.  

The auditing part of the framework adapted from Maignan et al. (2005) states that in 
order for an organization to demonstrate the responsibilities to society, a social 
auditing process is needed. One part of this process is to be able to measure the social 
benefits. In regards to the players, Alpha conducts satisfaction surveys externally and 
has measurable policies internally. These measurements regard the ethical initiatives 
and therefore partly agree with the framework.  

In addition to the framework adapted by Maignan et al. (2005), the respondent from 
Alpha partly agreed with the previous conducted studies by Palazzo and Richter 
(2005) as well as Yani-de-Soriano (2012) regarding controversial industries and CSR. 
The studies were not, however, representative for the whole industry and concerning 
Alpha, the organization promote the free-player mode and focuses on entertainment 
instead of winning, making Alphas perception of the industry more in accordance 
with the conclusions reached by Lindorff et al. (2009). 
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The studies conducted by Godfrey (2005) as well as Palazzo and Richter (2005) states 
that in order for an organization to reach the higher levels of CSR, transparency is 
required. Alpha stated that information about the initiatives can be accessed through 
the website, PR and social media. By being easily accessible, the organization can 
therefore be seen as transparent and thus reaching the higher levels of CSR. 

5.2 Beta 
	  
The next organization to be analyzed is Beta. A summary of the findings connected to 
theory is presented in table below:  
	  
Table 5.2 How Beta Conducts Philanthropic and Ethical CSR 

Part of Framework Beta 

Discovering organizational norms and 
values +/− 

Identifying Stakeholders + 

Identifying Stakeholder issues + 

Assessing the meaning of CSR +/− 

Auditing Current Practices +/− 

Implementing Philanthropic and Ethical 
initiatives + 

Promoting CSR +/− 

Gaining Stakeholder Feedback − 
 
 
+ Findings agree with framework 

− Findings do not agree with framework 

+/− Findings partly agree with framework 

 
As for Beta, the organization has not publicly identified the values and norms due to 
Beta being a relatively young organization, making it partly consistent with the 
framework. The organization has internal values and norms, which in turn reflected 
on how they conduct and implement CSR. This partly agrees to the framework 
adapted from Maignan et al. (2005) as well as Thomas et al. (2004). Beta was also 
able to identify the importance of their stakeholders, i.e. how they affect and get 
affected. 
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Several stakeholder issues come from internal stakeholders such as board of directors 
and employees but also externally from the players, which is consistent with the 
framework adapted from Maignan et al. (2005), Fombrun (2000), Harvey et al. (2011) 
and the stakeholder communication suggested by Greenwood (2007) and Baron 
(2008).  

Beta does not define philanthropic or ethical initiatives according to Carroll (1991) 
and thus, does not make a distinction between them. Despite the lack of definition, the 
organization still conducts CSR but the motives could not be completely distinguished 
making the findings partly agreeable with the framework. Regarding CSR and Beta, it 
seems that CSR is a result of the culture inherent with the employees and is not easily 
assessed.  

In regards of auditing current practices, Beta has a clearly defined guideline and 
policies concerning what and how information reaches the players. This is partly 
consistent with the framework. However, Beta does not engage in measuring the 
benefits received from the initiatives, which is not in accordance to Maignan et al. 
(2005). 

The CSR initiatives are implemented by Beta through information and tools regarding 
responsible gambling, which can be interpreted as an ethical initiative in controversial 
industry (Lindorff et al., 2009). As exemplified by Beta, the players can control how 
much and how long they play. The players can also create a profile whilst the staff is 
trained within the area. Beta also makes donations to current catastrophes and by 
doing so, initiating philanthropic initiative which is in accordance to Carroll (1991) 
and Wulfson (2001). Maignan et al. (2005) states that this step is partly defined as 
how the activity should be implemented in practice. Even with the lack of a proper 
definition of CSR, the practical work done by Beta towards their external stakeholders 
makes the findings consistent with the framework. 

In regards whether Beta promotes CSR initiatives, this is done both internally within 
the organization and externally towards the players. The players receive information 
about how to gamble responsibly. In addition to this information, the players can also 
get in contact with external organizations. Concerning the definition derived from 
Maignan et al. (2005), evidence that support that the organization is promoting CSR 
through public relations is missing and the findings can therefore only be partly 
consistent with theory.  

Whether the organization receives feedback or not from the stakeholders, Beta stated 
that there is no specific structure to receive the feedback but if they do, it is taken into 
consideration. According to the definitions made by Maignan et al. (2005), interviews 
and surveys can be used to assess the implementations of CSR. Beta conducts surveys 
over telephone on a regular basis with the players, how they perceive the 
organization, its products and payment methods.  
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The surveys contain open-ended questions for this type of feedback but none has been 
given yet and it is not asked for. Since it is not asked for and no examples could be 
given concerning the feedback, the findings are therefore not consistent with Maignan 
et al. (2005). 

In addition to the framework adapted by Maignan et al. (2005), the respondent from 
Beta did not agree at all with the previous conducted studies by Palazzo and Richter 
(2005) as well as Yani-de-Soriano (2012) regarding controversial industries and CSR. 
The respondent from Beta explained this by stating that it is even more important to 
conduct CSR in potentially harmful industries, which is in accordance with the 
conclusions reached by Lindorff et al. (2009). 

The studies conducted by Godfrey (2005) as well as Palazzo and Richter (2005) states 
that in order for an organization to reach the higher levels of CSR, transparency is 
required. Beta stated that they are transparent, however, they do not actively go out 
with it. If the information is requested, it will be provided. As a comparison to the 
before mentioned Alpha, Beta might be as transparent as Alpha, but the information 
requires higher transaction costs in order to get it. This implies that Beta cannot reach 
the highest levels of CSR as defined in the abovementioned studies.  

5.3 Theta 
	  
The last organization to be analyzed is Theta and is also the oldest organization of this 
study. A summary of the findings connected to theory is presented in table below:  
 
Table 5.3 How Theta Conducts Philanthropic and Ethical CSR 

Part of Framework Theta 

Discovering organizational norms and 
values + 

Identifying Stakeholders + 

Identifying Stakeholder issues + 

Assessing the meaning of CSR +/− 

Auditing Current Practices + 

Implementing Philanthropic and Ethical 
initiatives + 

Promoting CSR + 

Gaining Stakeholder Feedback + 
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+ Findings agree with framework 

− Findings do not agree with framework 

+/− Findings partly agree with framework 

Theta defined their organizational norms and values, which concluded the analysis 
with the findings in accordance with theory (Maignan et al., 2005). Moreover, Theta 
was able to define the ethical aspects of their initiatives according to Carroll (1991) 
but not the philanthropic suggested by Wulfson (2001). As for the stakeholders, Theta 
identified different areas for which different stakeholders were important. Within the 
given areas, stakeholders demand could also be assessed which make the findings 
agree with the framework by Maignan et al. (2005). The demand, or issues, is 
assessed through stakeholder analysis and will be further analyzed in stakeholder 
feedback, but is consistent with Harvey et al. (2011) as well as Fombrun (2000).  

In regards of assessing the meaning of CSR, Theta does not define the philanthropic 
aspects suggested by Carroll (1991) and Wulfson (2001) in their organization. 
However, the ethical motives are clear concerning responsible gambling in the 
industry discussed by Lindorff et al. (2012). The issues are being advised in 
accordance with stakeholders, making it partly in accordance with the framework by 
Maignan et al. (2005). 

Concerning current auditing practices, the ethical initiatives can be measured on 
different levels. The tools implemented to secure responsible gambling are applied to 
all players through the mandatory registration. In addition, the use of kill-switches 
prohibits the player from further gambling for 24 hours, which is consistent with 
Lindorff et al. (2009). The commitments are also further promoted in annual reports, 
making the findings consistent with the framework by Maignan et al. (2005). 

Regarding the implementation of CSR initiatives, the qualitative data showed that the 
greatest focus for Theta is responsible gambling through the abovementioned tools. 
Besides the ethical initiatives, Theta also conducts donations to WWF, 
Naturskyddsföreningen as well as R&D. Moreover, Theta indirectly makes donations 
to youth athletic grassroots clubs. Deriving from Carroll (1991) and Wulfson (2005), 
this can be seen as philanthropic CSR initiatives even though the organization does 
not define it as philanthropy. 

As defined by Maignan et al. (2005), it is important to inform the internal and external 
stakeholders what social responsible activities have been implemented. Theta 
communicates this to the different stakeholders within the different areas concerning 
what will be done and why it is done. The different projects within the different areas 
are preceded with activity plans and pre-studies and the initiatives are promoted 
through annual reports, to politicians and internally. As for the grassroots, they are 
informed through activities. 
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Of the three organizations in this study, Theta promotes their initiatives to the greatest 
extent and the findings are therefore in accordance with the framework. This is in 
accordance to Greenwood (2007), Goodstein and Wicks (2007) as well as Baron 
(2008) who are all suggesting a two-by-two communication regarding CSR initiatives 
with stakeholders. 

To gain stakeholder feedback, Theta conducts stakeholder analyses on a yearly basis. 
The stakeholders then provides feedback concerning which areas they consider that 
Theta performed well in and which areas that can be improved. In comparison to the 
other organizations in this study, Theta was the organization with the most detailed 
process concerning stakeholder feedback, which makes the findings highly consistent 
with the framework according to Maignan et al. (2005). 

Theta was also asked how the organization perceived the conclusions from the studies 
conducted by Palazzo and Richter (2005) as well as Yani-de-Soriano (2012) regarding 
controversial industries and CSR. This depended on how the industry and the 
organizations within the industry define CSR and stated that a lot of the marketing 
campaigns are unethical. The respondent agreed that some are better than others 
concerning responsible gambling, which is more in accordance with the conclusions 
reached by Lindorff et al. (2009). 

Lastly, Theta stated that they are completely transparent which implies that they reach 
the higher levels of CSR in accordance with the studies conducted by Godfrey (2005) 
as well as Palazzo and Richter (2005). 
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FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS 
	  
In this final and concluding chapter of the study, the findings and conclusions will be 
presented. The purpose of this study was to illustrate how the online-gambling 
industry conducts the higher levels of CSR, i.e. philanthropic and ethical initiatives. 
The research questions posed in chapter one will be answered through the analyzed 
data, which in turn will lead to the findings and conclusions. In addition, implications 
for further research will be presented in the very end of this chapter. 

6.1 Research Question One 
	  
How does the online-gambling industry conduct philanthropic CSR initiatives?  
 
This study has proven that there exists a notion of CSR within the online-gambling 
industry. As for philanthropic CSR initiatives, it can be seen as a way of giving back 
to society without any benefits received. Studies have shown that due to the harmful 
and immoral nature of the given product in controversial industries, higher levels of 
CSR, e.g. philanthropic initiatives, cannot be initiated. However, previous studies 
have also shown that implementing higher levels of CSR is applicable even though 
products are potentially harmful for consumers and society. 
 
Since there is a contradicting research within the field, this study has shown that the 
online-gambling industry does conduct corporate philanthropy in order to adapt their 
role as societal members. Even though not defined by the organizations internally, 
their willingness to give up a proportion of scarce resource depicts the 
characterization of philanthropic initiatives. 
 
In regards to how philanthropic CSR initiatives are conducted, this study has shown 
that it does not have to be on the basis of stakeholder support, as in the case of Beta. It 
was proven that all the studied cases implemented philanthropic CSR initiatives and 
were consistent with the definitions from the frame of reference. Moreover, 
philanthropic CSR initiatives come in many different forms and are executed within 
the organizations to different extent. It is proven that employees are involved with the 
given philanthropic activities. Moreover, apart from the industry itself, it is shown 
that the industry uses its resources on a broad perspective that concerns society as a 
whole. In light of this, educational as well as environmental issues are taken into 
consideration when implementing philanthropic CSR.  
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However, the most common initiative that this study found is donations. To answer 
how the industry conducts philanthropic CSR, the authors makes this tangible by the 
following findings; Sponsorships, co-operation with non-governmental organizations, 
monetary contributions to natural disasters, environmental and educational initiatives 
as well as strict donations to preventive research regarding problems associated with 
gambling. In addition to this, philanthropic initiatives seemed to be embedded on a 
local level, which was proven in sponsorships, education as well as environmental 
initiatives.  
 
Moreover, it seems that the industry is most concerned with the hazards connected to 
the provided product. In addition, the studied organizations did not measure possible 
benefits gained by engaging in philanthropic CSR activities. Hence, it is problematic 
to measure actions that are not defined. 
 
This study has contributed to research that corporate philanthropy from this industry 
benefits society as a whole. By this statement, the authors perceive the findings of this 
study covering social areas within the industry as well as outside the industry. The 
authors of this study have not made any assumptions in regards to if the product is 
harmful or not, which is suggested for further research within the field. The authors of 
this study sought to explore how the industry implements philanthropic CSR, which is 
described according to the abovementioned.  

6.2 Research Question Two 
	  
How does the online-gambling industry conduct ethical CSR initiatives? 
 
As for ethical CSR, and answering how the industry conducts it, several 
exemplifications can be made. Across the three studied organizations, the ethical 
aspects of CSR is concerned with minimizing the problems associated with gambling. 
Each of the studied organizations had a significant focus on these problems but varied 
as to what measures was taken in order to prevent it. For instance, the usage of 
customer care, customer profiling, information packets and playtools are used in order 
to prevent potential risk associated with the product. It is even concluded that all three 
organizations see their products as an entertainment that needs to be overlooked in a 
consistent way.  
 
Combined with profiling of players and the possibility to set limits, the studied 
organizations also provided information to external organizations that deals with 
problems connected to gambling. This is considered as an ethical activity towards 
overall societal concerns that arises with the product. Except these three common 
factors, or initiatives, the organizations further perceive incentives differently. To 
exemplify, one organization does not offer bonuses or free-spins whilst another 
organization promotes a free-player mode.  
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In light of this, and in ethical terms, the motive behind the promotion of free-player 
mode can further be discussed, which is suggested for further studies within the field. 
On the one hand it can be seen as pure free entertainment, but on the other hand as an 
incentive to play for money in the future. This exemplifies the intangibility and the 
variation in defining actions that goes beyond what the law requires, i.e. corporate 
ethics.  
 
The authors of this study have not made any assumptions of what is right and wrong 
regarding ethics within the industry. As the data shows, the organizations have been 
given the possibility to make this normative decision. This study’s contribution to 
research implies that corporate ethics within the online-gambling industry are 
implemented with different variations described above. In addition, the ethical 
initiatives are conducted within the industry to a further extent than philanthropic. 

6.3 General Conclusions  
	  
It is proven that longer established organizations within the industry are well aware of 
the importance of philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives. As this case study has 
shown, the organization with most experience was also the organization that had the 
best fit with the framework. In addition, the organization also had a variety of both 
ethical as well as philanthropic initiatives. In contrast, the least experienced 
organization had least fit with the framework and how it implements the higher levels 
of CSR. 
 
It is easy to intuitively imagine that this might have been the case all along, but if the 
analysis is extended beyond the mere notion of the organizations experience, this 
study shows that the less experienced organization is missing some key factors. For 
instance, it is proven that transparency is required in order to reach the higher levels 
of CSR. In light of this, it exist a clear difference in how the industry operates within 
the transparency process. Moreover, concerning values and norms, it is proven that 
the industry uses the before mentioned in various degrees. This is the first step in the 
Maignan et al. (2005) framework and works as the foundation on which the initiatives 
are based on and also how CSR is implemented. Conclusions can also be drawn that 
the studied industry showed different approaches on how it conducts CSR. The 
industry varied from initiating philanthropic and ethical initiatives through clearly 
defined business ethics and stakeholders to actions derived from value and norms 
within. The causality of the framework is not the subject for this study but the 
findings suggests that step one in Maignan et al. (2005) framework is important. It 
aids the industry and instructs organizations within it on how to implement the higher 
levels of CSR. 
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As an industry with potential harmful products, this study has shown that several of 
the implemented CSR initiatives focus on issues within the industry as well as 
external concerns such as current societal issues. From the donations made as a part of 
philanthropic CSR to the profiling and limitation-tools as a part of ethical initiatives, 
the industry tend to legitimize its presence as a serious industry. 
 
In general, the findings state that controversial industries, in one way or the other, 
conducts CSR. However, whether this is the industry’s way of greenwash and 
proceeds with business as usual or a sincere effort to legitimize its presence as a 
societal member can further be discussed. Nonetheless, a contribution to the field of 
research is a fact that highlights the presence and importance of CSR in the given 
industry. In regards to controversial industries, and the existing research stating that 
CSR cannot be implemented within it, this study has proven this to be incorrect. The 
organizations that are the subject of this study agreed unanimously that it is even 
more important to have a notion and conduct CSR within the industry, due to the 
potential harmful product. As this was an exploratory study with descriptive elements, 
it lays the initial groundwork for future research. Furthermore, given the research 
purpose, this study has shown that the observed phenomenon can be explained by 
existing theory. 
 
Lastly, this study benefits both the external and internal stakeholders, primarily 
customers and organizations, due to the fact that this research has shown how the 
industry implements philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives. In regards to external 
stakeholders, they can gain a deeper knowledge on what is done in terms of their own 
safety as well as for society. Focusing on the benefits for organizations, it states how 
different activities are implemented whether it is a new or a relatively experienced 
organization without the upper levels of CSR. 

6.4 Implications for further research 
	  
The findings of this study have shown and analyzed interesting areas within CSR and 
how controversial industries, in this case the online-gambling industry, implement it 
according to philanthropic and ethical initiatives. As for further research, several 
aspects are considered in order to yield a deeper understanding within the area: 
 

§ Economic and legal CSR in the online-gambling industry 
§ Analyzing whether online-gambling products are immoral or not and hence, 

further study if philanthropic and ethical initiatives can counterweigh the 
negative aspects.  

§ The causality between different parts of Carroll’s (1991) CSR pyramid in the 
online-gambling industry 

§ Analyzing the same area (i.e. ethical and philanthropic) with a greater number 
of organizations within the industry 

§ The social welfare of CSR implementation within the industry 
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6.5 Limitations of the research 
	  
The fact that the respondents of each organization were given the interview questions 
two days ahead, it is important to address potential biasness in the answers. Since this 
was a requirement from each organization, no solutions could be claimed. However, 
the probability that each question were prepared beforehand is relatively low, due to 
the fact that each respondent has worked with CSR in the given organization for 
several years. Assumption is therefore made that the experienced CSR managers are 
relatively familiar with the subject and hence does not require any certain 
preparations. Moreover, since the interview was both held in English and Swedish, 
potential translation bias might occur. This was however solved by using the author’s 
translation separately to see the differences and similarities of the translation. 
 
Since this is a qualitative study, the findings and conclusions might be interpreted and 
influenced by the authors of this study. Other researchers might conclude differently 
and thus, potential interpretation bias occurs. Moreover, case study is often used in 
qualitative research, it is therefore seen as a limitation since statistical tools (e.g. multi 
regression analysis) or any quantitative approach cannot be used in this case. 
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APPENDIX 
	  
Interview guide  
 
Based on a qualitative semi-structured interview with open-ended questionnaires, an 
interview guide will be provided in order to accomplish the task of answering the 
overall purpose and research questions of this study. Note that the same questions 
were posed for Alpha, Beta and Theta. 
 
Alpha, Beta and Theta 
	  
1. What values and norms does your organization have?  
 
2. Which stakeholders do you see most important in your organization?  
 
3. What are the most important CSR activities your company is working with today 
and how does it affect the society? 
 
4. How does your organization define philanthropy?  
 
5. Derived from question four, does your organization conduct philanthropic CSR 
initiatives? Why does your organization doing it?  
 
6. Can your organization measure the benefits you gain by conducting philanthropic 
CSR initiatives?  
 
7. How does your organization define ethical CSR initiatives? 
 
8. What type of tools does your organization use to initiate ethical CSR initiatives?  
 
9. Can your organization measure the benefits you gain by conducting ethical CSR 
initiatives?  
 
10. Research shows that one problem with online-gambling, and implementing ethical 
CSR policies, is the hardship to verify the customer’s age. How does your company 
verify customer’s age? 
 
11. How does your organization commit to the given initiatives you ought to conduct 
and implement? 
 
12. Does your organization promote the philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives you 
are conducting? How is your organization doing it?  
 
13. Is your organization publicly transparent about philanthropic and ethical 
initiatives?  
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14. Defining the stakeholders from question two, how does it affect them respectively 
from your philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives?  
 
15. How does your company’s stakeholder influence your philanthropic and ethical 
CSR initiatives? 
 
16. Does your company’s stakeholder deliver any feedback to your organization about 
the philanthropic and ethical CSR decisions? Does your organization consider the 
feedbacks to further develop future decisions?  
 
17. Research state that companies in controversial industries such as the tobacco 
industry and casino industry cannot conduct CSR due to the harmful nature of the 
provided products. How well does this description fit in your industry? 
 
18. Derived from question 17, how well does this description fit in your organization?  
 
19. Are there any other ways your organization can think of to implement 
philanthropic and ethical CSR initiatives? 
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Intervju guide  
 
Baserat på en kvalitativ semi-strukturerad intervju med öppna frågor, kommer en 
intervju guide att tillhandahållas för att besvara det övergripande syftet samt 
forskningsfrågorna till denna studie. Observera att samma frågor ställdes till Alpha, 
Beta och Theta. 
 
Alpha, Beta och Theta 
 
1. Vilka värden och normer har Er organisation?  
 
2. Vilka intressenter anser Ni som viktiga i Er organisation? 
 
3. Vilka är de viktigaste CSR-initiativen Er organisation arbetar med idag och hur 
påverkar dessa initiativ samhället? 
 
4. Hur definierar Er organisation filantropi?  
 
5. Utifrån fråga fyra, bedriver Er organisation filantropiska CSR initiativ? Varför gör 
Er organisation det? 
 
6. Kan Er organisation mäta fördelarna Ni får ut av att utföra filantropiska CSR 
initiativ?  
 
7. Hur definierar Er organisation etiska CSR initiativ?  
 
8. Vilka verktyg använder Er organisation för att utföra etiska CSR initiativ?  
 
9. Kan Er organisation mäta fördelarna Ni får ut av att utföra etiska CSR initiativ? 
 
10. Forskning visar att ett problem med nätspel, och genomförandet av etisk CSR 
policys, är svårigheten med att bekräfta kundernas ålder. Hur bekräftar Er 
organisation kundernas ålder? 
 
11. Hur åtar sig Er organisation att utföra de CSR initiativen ni bestämt att 
genomföra? 
 
12. Förmedlar Er organisation de filantropiska och etiska CSR initiativen ni 
implementerar? Hur gör Er organisation det?  
 
13. Är Er organisation transparanta gällande filantropiska och etiska CSR initiativ?  
 
14. Utifrån de intressenter Ni definierade i fråga två, hur påverkas dem av Era 
filantropiska och etiska CSR initiativ? 
 
15. Hur påverkar Era intressenter Era filantropiska och etiska CSR initiativ?  
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16. Ger Era intressenter någon feedback (återkopplingar) till Er organisation gällande 
de filantropiska och etiska CSR initiativen? Beaktar Ni intressenternas feedback 
(återkopplingar) för att utveckla Era framtida filantropiska och etiska CSR beslut?  
 
17. Forskning visar att företag i kontroversiella industrier såsom tobaksindustrin och 
spelindustrin inte kan bedriva CSR på grund av produktens skadliga natur. Hur väl 
passar denna beskrivning Er industri?  
 
18. Utifrån fråga 17, hur väl passar beskrivningen Er organisation?  
 
19. Finns det några andra sätt Er organisation kan tänka sig genomföra filantropiska 
och etiska CSR initiativ?  


